Aus der Klinik für Allgemein-, Viszeral- und Kinderchirurgie der Heinrich-Heine-Universität Düsseldorf Direktor: Univ.-Prof. Dr. med. Wolfram Trudo Knoefel

First steps in the development of a foam-based carrier-system for an intraperitoneal foam chemotherapy

Dissertation

zur Erlangung des Grades eines Doktors der Medizin der Medizinischen Fakultät der Heinrich - Heine - Universität Düsseldorf

> vorgelegt von Said Al-Jundi 2023

Als Inauguraldissertation gedruckt mit Genehmigung der Medizinischen Fakultät der Heinrich-Heine-Universität Düsseldorf

gez:

Dekan: Prof.Dr.med.Nikolaj Klöcker Erstgutachter: PD.Dr.med.Tanja Khosrawipour Zweitgutachter: Prof.Dr.med.Simon Thelen

#### Zusammenfassung

Die Peritonealkarzinose bleibt aufgrund ihrer schlechten Prognose und eingeschränkten Behandlungsmöglichkeiten weiterhin eine ernstzunehmende chirurgische Herausforderung. Bisherige Applikationen lokaler intraperitonealer Chemotherapien sind auf die Anwendung von Flüssigkeiten und Aerosolen beschränkt, welche Einschränkungen im Bereich der Medikamentenverteilung und Eindringtiefe aufweisen. Daher ist es notwendig, unter Einbeziehung physikalischer Überlegungen ein neues innovatives Behandlungskonzept zu entwickeln. Hierzu kann ein mit Medikamenten beladener Schaum, der sogenannte Foam, zum Einsatz kommen, der aufgrund seiner einzigartigen physikalischen Eigenschaften bestehende Einschränkungen potenziell umgeht.

Ziel dieser Arbeit war es zu klären, ob die Foam Anwendung praktisch durchführbar und klinisch anwendbar ist. Zu diesem Zweck erfolgt zunächst die Entwicklung zwei unterschiedlicher Trägermedien bestehend aus Wasserstoffperoxid und Bicarbonat. Im Rahmen von in-vitro Studien erfolgte die Untersuchung der Verträglichkeit und Zytotoxizität beider Medien an humanen Kolonkarzinomzellen. Da die in-vitro Untersuchungen insgesamt eine bessere Verträglichkeit und Überlegenheit des Bicarbonat Foam zeigten, wurde dieser nach Abschluss der in-vitro Untersuchungen für die weitere in-vivo Studie am Schweinemodell verwendet. Dabei wurde nach Etablierung eines Kapnoperitoneums im Rahmen einer diagnostischen Laparotomie ein extraperitoneal entwickelter Bikarbonat Foam in die Bauchhöhle geleitet. Im Rahmen der Nachuntersuchung erfolgten regelmäßige laborchemische Kontrollen. Am 7. postoperativen Tag wurden Gewebeproben zur histopathologischen Auswertung entnommen und eine Autopsie der Versuchstiere durchgeführt.

Insgesamt war es mittels beider Trägermedien technisch möglich, einen Foam zu kreieren. Der Bikarbonat Foam zeigte sich insgesamt gut verträglich, und es bestand zu keiner Zeit der Verdacht auf lokale oder systemische Nebenwirkungen, Komplikationen, relevante laborchemische Veränderungen oder Veränderungen der Vitalparameter. Es zeigten sich lediglich laborchemische Veränderungen in den Calcium- und Kaliumwerten. Zudem zeigte sich kein Hinweis auf eine Überhitzung der Bauchhöhle oder andere unmittelbare Nebenwirkungen. Zusammenfassend sind unsere Ergebnisse daher sehr erfolgversprechend und unterstützen die klinische Anwendbarkeit von Foam-basierten Therapien im Rahmen der Peritonealkarzinosebehandlung. Obwohl diese Studie viele grundlegende Fragen in Bezug auf Foam Applikation beantwortet, sind aufgrund der kleinen Fallzahl von Versuchstieren weitere Studien erforderlich, um eine abschließende Bewertung dieses innovativen Konzeptes zu ermöglichen.

#### Abstract

Peritoneal metastasis remains one of the key challenges in surgical oncology. Despite extensive attempts in improving current technology for intraperitoneal chemotherapy (IPC) in the treatment of peritoneal metastasis, limitations in drug tissue penetration as well as drug inhomogeneity have been observed in both liquid and aerosol-based instillations. To overcome these restrictions, new physical concepts must be applied. In this regard, the use of foam for IPC is an innovative, revolutionary concept. Foam displays some advantages over aerosol and liquid applications, including higher drug-carrying capacity and increased local drug availability following foam degradation.

This doctoral thesis serves as a pilot study which investigates the applicability of foam-based carrier systems, their in-vitro cytotoxic effects, as well as in-vivo challenges regarding foam application. The initial steps of this study included the creation of two different foam carrier systems, one containing hydrogen peroxide and the other bicarbonate. Next, the in-vitro effect and viability on HT-29 colon cancer cells was tested for both carrier systems.

Based on this preliminary data, the bicarbonate carrier system was assessed as superior to the hydrogen peroxide system and subjected to in-vivo testing. Subsequently, three swine were anaesthetised and placed in a laparoscopic setting. During the procedure, extra abdominally created foam was directed into the abdominal cavity under visual control. Abdominal expansion was measured throughout the procedure. Follow-up assessment included regular postoperative blood count and serological measurements, as well as histological analysis and postmortem autopsy. Following foam-based intraperitoneal chemotherapy, no intra- or postoperative complications, systemic adverse effects, postoperative macroscopic changes or morbidity were observed.

Furthermore, no overheating of the abdominal cavity was detected. Blood pressure and vital parameters showed no significant changes following foam application. Serum parameters remained within range, with the exception of changes in Calcium and potassium values. Our data indicate that foam-based intraperitoneal chemotherapy is feasible with both hydrogen peroxide and bicarbonate- based systems. While according to our findings, bicarbonate carrier systems seemed superior, their use is associated with potential electrolyte disturbances which may require close clinical monitoring. While first results are promising, the power of this study is limited due to the small number of experimental animals. Thus, further studies are required to confirm our findings and help build a more comprehensive understanding of this innovative new concept.

# Abbreviations

ADI	Acceptable daily intake
ALT	Alanine Aminotransferase (ALT)
ALP	Alkaline Phosphatase (ALP)
°C	Degrees Celsius
CO <sub>2</sub>	Carbon dioxide
CRS	Cytoreductive surgery
DMEM	Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium
FAO	Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations
FBIC	Foam based intraperitoneal chemotherapy
FBS	Fetal bovine serum
FER	Foam expansion rate
GMM	Gibbs-Marangoni mechanism
H&E	Haematoxylin and Eosin staining
HINAT	Hyperthermic nano aerosol therapy
HIPEC	Hyperthermic intraperitoneal chemotherapy
HT-29	Human colorectal cancer cell line
IPC	Intraperitoneal chemotherapy
KJ	Kilojoule
kV	Kilovolt
LDH	Lactate dehydrogenase
MTS	3-(4,5-dimethylthiazol-2-yl)-2,5-diphenyltetrazolium bromide
N2	Nitrogen
NOAEL	No-Observed-Adverse-Effect Level
O <sub>2</sub>	Oxygen
PH	Potential of hydrogen
PIPAC	Pressurized intraperitoneal aerosol chemotherapy
PM	Peritoneal metastases
SEM	Scanning electron microscopy
TCA cycle	TriCarboxylic Acid cycle, or Krebs cycle
WHO	World Health Organization.

# Table of contents

1.	Introduction
1.1	Introduction to the field1
1.2	Current view on peritoneal metastasis1
1.2.	.1 Cancer cells in the peritoneal fluid2
1.2.	.2 Spreading of cancer cells in the peritoneal cavity
1.2.	.3 Cancer adhesion to the peritoneal wall
1.3	Potential discriminative cytotoxic effects of physical principles
1.4	Current and alternative carrier systems for intraperitoneal chemotherapy5
1.4.	.1 Hyperthermic intraperitoneal chemotherapy (HIPEC)5
1.4.	.2 Pressurized intraperitoneal aerosol chemotherapy (PIPAC)
1.4.	.3 Hyperthermic intraperitoneal nano aerosol therapy (HINAT)7
1.4.	.4. Foam based intraperitoneal chemotherapy8
1.5	Underlying physical principles for our hypotheses
1.6	Physical and chemical characteristics of foam as a carrier-medium10
1.6.	.1 Stabilization and disintegration mechanisms11
1.6.	.2 Gibbs-Marangoni mechanism11
1.6.	.3 Foam surface viscosity and elasticity12
1.6.	.4 Ostwalt ripening
1.7	Biological and chemical challenges of foam-based carriers
1.7.	.1 The significance of foam creating capacity
1.7.	.2. Suitable chemical expansion systems
1.7.	.3. Biocompatibility and pH neutrality of the carrier-solution
1.7.	.4. Controlling foam formation17
1.7.	.5 Pharmacological compatibility17
1.7.	.6 The use of taurolidine in foam creation
1.8.	. Applicational and clinical challenges of foam-based carriers
1.8.	.1 Air-trapping and foam generation19
1.8.	.2 Reaction onset
1.8.	.3 Inhomogeneity and reagents contact area20
1.8.	.4 Clinical challenges
1.8.	.5 Intraoperative challenges of the early and late postinterventional stage27
1.9	Aim of this study22

# 2 Material and Methods

2.1	Foam	expansion,	composition,	and technical	analysis		
-----	------	------------	--------------	---------------	----------	--	--

2.1.1	Composition of hydrogen peroxide-based foam	25
2.1.2	Composition of bicarbonate-based foam	25
2.1.3	Expansion analysis and temperature development	25
2.1.4	Taurolidine effect on maximum foam expansion2	25
2.2. H	uman HT-29 cell line for viability and cytotoxicity measurement	. 26
2.2.1	In-vitro viability following hydrogen peroxide and bicarbonate foam	26
2.2.2	In-vitro cytotoxicity of taurolidine as a component for foam	. 27
2.3 Ex	perimental set-up2	27
2.3.1	Housing and husbandry	28
2.3.2	Laparoscopic in-vivo swine model	28
2.3.3	FBIC application systems	29
2.3.4	Foam application process	29
2.3.5	Postoperative monitoring	30
2.4 Po	stoperative examinations	31
2.4.1	Euthanization	31
2.4.2	Microscopic analysis of peritoneal tissues	31
2.4.3	Statistical data analyses	32
2.4.4	Ethical approval	32
2.4.5	Graphic design	32

# 3. Results

3.1 In-	vitro and ex-vivo experiments	32
3.1.1	Temperature curve in both foam systems	. 32
3.1.2	Foam expansion in both foam systems	33
3.1.3	In-vitro viability after hydrogen peroxide vs. bicarbonate foam application	34
3.1.4	Taurolidine evaluation in terms of expansion and cytotoxicity	36
3.2 Re	sults of the in-vivo experiments	37
3.2.1	Applicability and safety concerns regarding FBIC	37
3.2.2	Surgical and anaesthesiologic procedures	37
3.2.3	Development of central body, abdominal cavity and skin temperatures	38
3.2.4	Results of heart rate and blood pressure measurements	39
3.2.5	Development of periumbilical diameter during foam application	40
3.2.6	Development of intraoperative gasometric parameters and electrolytes	41
3.2.7	Development of intraoperative and postoperative blood count	42
3.2.8	Development of postoperative serum parameters	43
3.2.9	Development of postoperative liver parameters	44

# 4. Discussion

4.1.	Discussion of in-vitro data	46
4.2.	Discussion of in-vivo data	49
4.3.	Limitations	52
5. Refe	erences	54

#### 1. Introduction

#### **1.1 Introduction to the field**

Even after decades of clinical and experimental research, the treatment of peritoneal metastasis (PM) remains a significant surgical challenge with poor prognosis and median survival rates of only a few months (1, 2). In fact, only a highly selective group of patients with isolated PM can be considered for a surgical therapy (3). In those selected cases, a combination of cytoreductive surgery (CRS) with hyperthermic intraperitoneal chemotherapy (HIPEC) can offer a potentially curative PM therapy (4 - 7). However, since most PM patients do not qualify for CRS and HIPEC, only systemic intravenous chemotherapies (IVC) or intraperitoneal chemotherapies (IPC) are offered as a palliative approach. Due to low local drug availability, IVC is considered to have only a limited effect on PM (8, 9).

While IPC is considered to improve local drug availability compared to intravenous delivery, it also displays major technical and prognostic limitations e.g. increased risk of local complications caused by IPC devices, inhomogeneous drug distribution and limited drug penetration into affected tissues (10 - 13). These limitations have also been demonstrated in a more recent IPC application via aerosol formation, called pressurized intraperitoneal aerosol chemotherapy (PIPAC) (14 - 17). However, as opposed to liquid or aerosol-based applications, foam has not been widely studied as a potential drug carrier in IPC. However, foam possesses unique features which may result in superior drug effects in the peritoneal cavity, and therefore improve current IPC applications.

To evaluate whether foam-based intraperitoneal chemotherapy (FBIC) could be a feasible tool for IPC, it is necessary to study the most suitable chemical carriers for such a system. Thus, it is of utmost importance to investigate the cytotoxicity of these carriers by means of in-vitro studies, analyse the structural stability of the designed foam and ultimately test its characteristics in a suitable in-vivo model. In this pilot study, the feasibility of the technical application, safety aspects and changes in the postoperative bloodwork based on the collected in-vitro and in-vivo data will be examined. Moreover, we will focus on possible clinical challenges and unforeseen side effects which may occur. This work focuses on two main substances, including sodium bicarbonate and hydrogen peroxide. Especially hydrogen peroxide has previously displayed high levels of antitumoral activity, which has recently been the subject of oncologic research (18 - 22).

#### 1.2 Current view on peritoneal metastasis

PM develops when malignant cells from primary gastrointestinal or gynaecological tumours disseminate in the peritoneal cavity. Following dissemination, the cells eventually adhere to the peritoneal wall.

Thus, PM can be therefore viewed as a stochastic event depending upon several additional factors which either encourage or diminish the adhesive process. The process of peritoneal tumour dissemination and metastasis starts with cancer cell detachment from the primary tumour, which can either occur spontaneously or iatrogenic during surgery. These malignant cells are transported and disseminated with the peritoneal fluid, which is a suitable environment for disseminated cells.

This may explain the clinical observation as to why metastatic formation within the peritoneum seems dominant over systemic, hematologic seeding. Following dissemination and transport within the peritoneal cavity, tumour cells can finally adhere to the peritoneal wall. This adherence initiates local growth and invasion into the stoma where malignant cell clusters can further proliferate and form a new colony of metastatic tumour cells.

# 1.2.1 Cancer cells in the peritoneal fluid

Spontaneous detachment of single cells or cell clusters is enhanced by intestinal and osmotic pressure as well as down regulation of cell-to-cell adhesion molecules (23, 24). Indeed, cancer cells undergo an epithelial to mesenchymal transition and reduce the amount of different adhesive molecules. For instance, E-cadherin is considered one of the key molecules which enables strong cell-to-cell contacts between epithelial cells (25). In ovarian cancer patients, ascites samples were shown to contain single cells and loose clusters or spheroid aggregates. A variety of changes regarding their surface proteins have been observed and cell clusters seem to not only contain cancer cells but also fibroblasts (26, 27).

Until now, we know that dissemination of cancer cells does not always occur spontaneously. For instance, a higher presence of cancer cells has been observed in the lavage of patients postresection following colorectal oncologic surgery (28). Thus, surgical manipulation can encourage cancer cell dissemination. Accordingly, an extensive meta-study has demonstrated that patients with more "free-floating" cancer cells in the peritoneal cavity following surgery suffered from higher recurrence rates and an overall poorer survival (29). For gynaecological cancer entities, a similar effect has been described (30 - 32).

More studies have been conducted and different cancer entities were compared, including gastric and colorectal cancers. These studies suggest that it is not merely the amount of free-floating cancer cells which determines the recurrence rate, but that these free-floating cancer cells have distinct, intrinsic potential to establish PM (32).

# 1.2.2 Spreading of cancer cells in the peritoneal cavity

Peritoneal recurrence is either local, which corresponds to the location of the primary tumour, or disseminated within the peritoneal cavity.

Efforts have been made to identify factors that might increase and enhance tumour dissemination. In fact, a wide range of factors could be attributed to this effect, including excess abdominal fluid, e.g. ascites or mucous (33). Bowel movement, diaphragmic movement and gravity have shown to direct peritoneal fluid in a clockwise direction (34). In addition to these physical factors, peritoneal tissue at locations with assumed higher fluid absorption rates tend to more frequently infiltrated by PM. This also includes surgical entrance sites (33).

#### 1.2.3 Cancer adhesion to the peritoneal wall

The superficial layer of the peritoneum is a rather non-adhesive surface which facilitates organ movement (35). While this first layer should discourage any cancer cells from adhesion, several factors can favour the interaction with loose cancer cells. Some of these possible factors have been described, e.g., ICAM-1, VCAM-1, mesothelin and hyaluronate (23 - 25). Factors excreted by cancer cells such as TNF and INF-3 can further induce adhesive interactions with underlaying mesothelial cells (36).

Both the ability to adhere to as well as the ability to finally break through the mesothelial layer helps floating cancer cells form metastases, further enabling the endurance of these cells in the peritoneal cavity (37). It has already been observed that sites of the peritoneal layer displaying ruptures and discontinuity are favourable locations for PM. This phenomenon is frequently observed in surgical site metastasis (33, 38, 39). Preferentially, cancer cells adhere to disruptions of the mesothelial barrier (39). Even when scar tissue is covering these mesothelial disruptions, these scars are preferred sites for metastases (39). Histological analysis has confirmed mesothelial layer disruptions at sites of peritoneal nodules (40). In-vitro experiments have further confirmed that ovarian cancer cells isolated from ascitic fluid seem to adhere preferably at the extracellular matrix or even to plastic rather than to mesothelial cells (41).



#### Figure 1. Model of invasive PM

Continuous horizontal spread from the initial nodule via disseminating clusters. 1) Single invasive cancer nodule within the peritoneal tissue. 2) "Free-floating" multicellular cancer clusters detaching from the "mother" nodule (from own illustrations).

# 1.3 Potential discriminative cytotoxic effects of physical principles

IPC attempts to improve cytotoxic effects by increasing local drug availability within target tissues. To a significant degree, the assumed discriminative nature of the therapy is based on the idea that applied chemotherapeutics tend to target malignant cells by accumulation and other principles (42 – 44). When performing IPC using liquid solutions, the applied chemotherapy passes through the peritoneal surface by mere particle diffusion (45 – 47). PM extent in patients qualifying for IPC is limited to the peritoneal cavity (48, 49). Interestingly, we observe PM cases with extensive intraperitoneal spread, yet without any distant metastasis, indicating extraordinary cancer cell biology. There seems to be an extracellular interaction between tumour invasion and cellular matrix properties which favors a horizontal tumour spread rather than a vertical spread (50, 51). While horizontal tumour spread is clearly more visible during laparoscopy, the vertical spread can be assessed following histological examination of PM nodules. As depicted in figure 1, during its local growth, a single peritoneal nodule further invades the peritoneal tissue. However, most of the peritoneal surface which falls victim to this invasive tumour growth, shows extremely low cell density. In fact, much of this first layer is comprised of extracellular matrix, collagen, and other fibres (52, 53).

A few hundred micrometres deeper in this layer, we either find primary extracellular matrix (adventitia) or cell rich tissue, in most cases in the shape of smooth muscle fibres. An increased cellular toxicity within this thin layer could help target PM more efficiently.

#### 1.4 Current and alternative carrier systems for intraperitoneal chemotherapy

Liquids are the current carrier systems which provide IPC. Various forms of liquid installations have been examined, described in literature, recommended, and later dismissed (11, 54, 55). Basically, an active therapeutic compound is dissolved in a water-soluble chemotherapy. However, alternative compounds e.g. radioactive isotopes can also be used. The applied chemotherapy can be administered as a monotherapy or in combination with other chemotherapeutic substances. However, the efficiency of these "lavage-only" procedures have been disputed and are now often performed based on individual consideration. One of the best known and most applied types of IPC is hyperthermic intraperitoneal chemotherapy (HIPEC).

HIPEC is an additional therapeutic procedure that is usually applied during or shortly after cytoreductive surgery (CRS) (55, 56). During CRS, macroscopically visible cancer nodules are surgically removed until CC0 (complete macroscopical resection of the cancer) is achieved. Once CRS is performed, the HIPEC procedure is then conducted to potentially eliminate residual single tumour cells or smaller cell clusters which could otherwise cause tumour recurrence within the peritoneal cavity (57, 58).

The ultimate goal of combining CRS with HIPEC is to offer a curative treatment by eliminating all malignant cells. At the same time, it is understandable that this ideal outcome might not be achievable in all patients who undergo this procedure, and therefore the potential complications associated with the procedure must be carefully considered (58, 59). The challenge is to correctly distinguish patients who might benefit from the procedure from those who do not (58). Therefore, when considering a case, the first question should be whether full cancer resection is technically achievable. While surgeons might realize that some patients are unsuitable, they may still pursue CRS with HIPEC, despite knowing that full tumour resection is key for a good clinical outcome (60 - 62). In fact, patient selection plays a crucial part in overall outcome and survival, since many patients, especially those with extensive PM, should be exempt. However, IPC may still be considered in some cases of extended PM as it may slow down local PC progression.

# 1.4.1 Hyperthermic intraperitoneal chemotherapy (HIPEC)

In HIPEC, a heated water-based chemo solution is introduced and kept in the abdominal cavity for a duration of 30 - 90 minutes, depending on the protocol (63 - 65).

The solution is either applied during open surgery or following closure of the abdominal wound via carefully placed tubes during CRS. A continuous or intermittent in - and outflow is established to allow optimal heat and chemo transport. The applied chemo solution is dissolved in several litres of physiological saline solution.



Hyperthermic intraperitoneal chemotherapy (HIPEC)

#### Figure 2: HIPEC model

The therapeutic fluid is directed into the abdominal cavity via tubes previously placed at distinct intraabdominal locations. Some tubes are used to redirect the fluid back to a reservoir from which it is again pumped through the heating system and back into the abdomen. A continuous chemotherapeutic flow is established which allows for continuous heat transfer (from own illustrations).

#### 1.4.2 Pressurized intraperitoneal aerosol chemotherapy (PIPAC)

Pressurized intraperitoneal chemotherapy (PIPAC) is an alternative therapeutic approach used to deliver chemotherapy into the abdominal cavity. For this purpose, chemotherapeutic solutions e.g., doxorubicin, oxaliplatin or cisplatin are dissolved in either physiological saline or 5% glucose solution.

In each case, the volume of the applied solution equals less than 500 ml. This means that the volume applied in PIPAC is much smaller than the volume applied in HIPEC, which in turn leads to higher initial chemotherapeutic concentrations (47). Since the applied volume is lower, the spatial distribution of the chemo solution is further improved by aerosolization in the laparoscopic setting. Several initial studies have demonstrated some distribution inhomogeneity during the PIPAC procedure (17, 66). However, the local chemotherapeutic drug concentration is still improved due to the application mechanism used (17), resulting in some peritoneal tumour regression in the palliative setting (67).

Clinical and experimental studies have been performed to fully understand both the potential and limits of PIPAC (68, 69). Moreover, further studies have been conducted to determine the option to combine PIPAC with other therapeutic features which could possibly increase efficiency (70 - 72). It is important to emphasize that the indication for PIPAC differs from that for HIPEC. PIPAC is used in the palliative setting, whereas CRS with HIPEC represents a curative approach. Despite its use in the palliative setting, PIPAC therapy also exhibits restrictive inclusion criteria, such as a minimum Karnofsky-Index of 50%, intact gastrointestinal passage, as well as absence of distant or extra abdominal metastasis (73).



#### Figure 3: Model of pressurized intraperitoneal chemotherapy (PIPAC)

The therapeutic chemo solution is injected into the abdominal cavity during laparoscopy using a spraydevice (micropump®). The created aerosol floats within the cavity and sediments onto organ surfaces and the abdominal wall, covering the peritoneal surface with a thin chemotherapeutic drug layer (from own illustrations).

## 1.4.3 Hyperthermic intraperitoneal nano aerosol therapy (HINAT)

Hyperthermic intraperitoneal nano aerosol therapy (HINAT) is a concept described and intended for IPC. However, due to its complexity, novelty and challenges in controlling applicational features, HINAT has not yet been tested in a larger clinical setting (74). Its principle is based on delivering a highly concentrated or even crystallized nano chemotherapeutic aerosol (75), which is basically transported into the abdominal cavity using a constant gas flow. The continuous gas flow carries the aerosol particles into the abdominal cavity. Due to their physical features and small size, they are not subjected to immediate gravitational sedimentation (75). To facilitate final intraperitoneal sedimentation of these small aerosol particles, an electrostatic precipitation device is used. However, the actual control and management of sedimentation within the abdominal cavity remains challenging.

Additionally, the carrying capacity of this system may be limited to only a few drugs, including doxorubicin (75).

#### 1.4.4 Foam based intraperitoneal chemotherapy

FBIC application has been first described by Schubert et al. 2020 as a preliminary concept (76). In their paper, the authors outline the basic idea of this approach and investigate its potential for improving current liquid drug delivery. Despite some promising findings, this initial research project was very limited in size and covered only a few relevant aspects. However, this study gave important first insight into this novel concept and provided a foundation to further develop FBIC. In fact, one of the major observations made by Schubert et al. 2020 (76) was that there is no sedimentation process of dissolved particles in the foam. This result seems to be trivial since any separation of components would be against the second law of thermodynamics and the principle of entropy.

However, the confirmation of chemical homogeneity and thus, stability of drug concentration within the fluid used in FBIC was still very important. Under some circumstances, there can be particle and component inhomogeneity within a medium. Furthermore, it has been shown that an increase in drug concentration is possible without increasing the total drug dosage (76). This is a similar approach which is used in PIPAC, and which can explain the higher local drug availability and penetration rates into the tissue (47). However, in 2020 Schubert et al. also presented some challenges in the initial preparation of their study investigating this innovative concept. Since a rather high level of toxicity of the hydrogen peroxide compound was observed by Schubert et al. (76), it was necessary to conduct extensive testing and literature research for potential components in foam creation.

There is some indication that hydrogen peroxide can be a suitable carrier system for FBIC. Hydrogen peroxide has demonstrated some specific antitumoral activity. Both endogenously produced and exogenously added hydrogen peroxide display an antitumour effect (77). In fact, in terms of applicability, there is some clinical use of hydrogen peroxide in different medical fields. However, the delivery of hydrogen peroxide into solid tumours or on large internal body surfaces seems to be much more challenging than its common use as a surface applicant in the treatment of skin cancer (77). Nevertheless, hydrogen peroxide has recently been tested in the treatment of solid tumours, among other substances (78, 79). While its various antitumoral effects are increasingly understood and appreciated (80), the implementation of a potentially widely applicable hydrogen peroxide solution for oncologic purposes remains challenging (81). Applications are still limited due to challenges in dermal applications for skin cancer or small injections in breast cancer (82 – 86).



#### Figure 4: Different modes of intraperitoneal chemotherapy delivery (IPC)

A) Delivery of liquid intraperitoneal chemotherapy in HIPEC with CRS. B) Versions of intraperitoneal aerosol chemotherapy: On the lower left, conventional Pressurized intraperitoneal aerosol chemotherapy (PIPAC). On the lower right: Hyperthermic intraperitoneal nano aerosol therapy (HINAT) as presented by Göhler et al. (2018) with extraperitoneal aerosol generation. C) Intraperitoneal foam application (from own illustrations).

#### 1.5 Underlying physical principles for our hypotheses

With the exception of a recent ex-vivo box model (76), foam has not been investigated as a drug carrier for intraperitoneal chemo applications despite displaying some unique characteristics. By using chemotherapeutic agents, FBIC could be a technically feasible option for PM treatment. First data on this concept indicates that drug tissue concentrations following FBIC exceeds results achieved by liquid or aerosol-based IPC (76). Moreover, slow degradation of applied foam allows for extended drug contact time with the peritoneum and an overall longer chemotherapeutic exposure.

This is an interesting feature, since the duration of contact time of a chemotherapeutic drug with the peritoneum is a relevant factor for drug availability and efficiency. In fact, foam can present other advantages over both aerosol and liquid applications. Foam exhibits a different expansion pattern than liquids and gas when applied into a cavity: In contrast to gas, foam displays a higher drug-carrying capacity (87). In foam, more than 95% of the actual volume after expansion is air, which means that even a low total drug dosage dissolved in the initial foam fluid can expand and create high drug concentrations (76).

A similar concept has been introduced by the application of aerosol chemotherapy as an alternative to liquid solutions. Aerosol chemotherapy has shown to achieve much higher drug concentrations than regular liquid solutions (47). However, aerosol chemotherapy also displays its own limitations. The increase in drug concentration goes along with spatial inhomogeneity which can be observed in aerosol chemotherapy (16, 66). The unique characteristics of foam might therefore improve PM response to IPC. The concept of Schubert et al. contained hydrogen peroxide and taurolidine as its major components. Both reagents had displayed cytotoxic properties which could potentially treat PM without the addition of chemotherapeutic agents (69, 77, 88 - 90).

However, more data is required to further evaluate if foam might be a feasible carrier for IPC and whether it could achieve increased drug penetration and more homogenous drug distribution than conventional liquids or pressurized aerosol. To the best of our knowledge, until now, no in-vivo testing of FBIC has been conducted or published in peer-reviewed literature. This pilot study is the first to present preliminary in-vivo data on FBIC, giving important insight on this novel concept's potential, challenges, and possible limitations. Hopefully, this study will encourage further research on FBIC's full potential.

#### 1.6 Physical and chemical characteristics of foam as a carrier-medium

For further planning and analyses, it is important to focus on the basic definition of foam and its characteristics. Foam can be defined as a dispersion of gas in a liquid medium, in which the volume of the gas component is predominant (91). Mobile foams are generally unstable and gradually disintegrate. The time scale on which this occurs can vary tremendously: While short-lived foams stabilized by small surface molecules can disintegrate in a few seconds, foams stabilized by polymers or surfactants can remain stable for hours or days.

Basically, there are two typical foam structures, including spherical foam and polyhexagonal foam (figure 5). Spherical foam consists of spherical gas bubbles in a predominantly high liquid surrounding. This type of foam is usually generated immediately after foam formation. Polyhexagonal foam, as indicated by its name, consists of polyhexagonal gas bubbles (91). The volume of liquid between these gas bubbles decreases and subsequently the foam becomes "drier". In a static foam column, foam formation stops at some point. The drainage caused by gravitational force leads to a decrease in fluid volume in the foam. At the same time, the wall between the bubbles reorganizes and collapses, causing disintegration of the foam. This leads to two phenomena: 1) change in foam structure from spherical to polyhexagonal, and 2) decrease in foam volume. The kinetics of foam disintegration is irregular and cannot be perfectly timed. There can be periods with no detectable changes which are then followed by gradual decay or sudden foam collapse (92).



## Figure 5: Foam transformation and remodeling

Model of a mobile foam gradually separating into three main sections. Gravitational pull causes drainage of liquid between bubbles, which further amplifies the gradual transition from spherical to polyhexagonal foam (from own illustrations).

# 1.6.1 Stabilization and disintegration mechanisms

Pure liquids do not foam because their films cannot be stabilized. In fact, an "active substance" is required to stabilize the foam surface. This active substance determines whether the resulting foam will be mobile or immobile based on the concentration and type of the stabilizer. For instance, polymers tend to create more stable and enduring foams (93). However, stability and breakdown are also influenced by a variety of other mechanisms.

# 1.6.2 Gibbs-Marangoni mechanism

One of the main mechanisms by which foam is stabilized is the Gibbs-Marangoni Mechanism (GMM) illustrated below (figure 6). As the film (represented by the bubble wall) expands, the occupancy of the interface is reduced by surfactant. Thus, the surface tension increases. This increased gradient leads to the transport of fluid and surfactant to the area of increased tension and instability. In summary, the effect demonstrates a mass transfer along an interphase between two phases due to the surface tension gradient. The surfactant molecules drag the fluid along and thereby further increase film thickness. A sufficient surfactant concentration is needed within the medium for the effect to take place (93).



# Figure 6: Model of the Gibbs-Marangoni mechanism

The movement of surfactant molecules along the line of highest tension increases film thickness after initial thinning and drags fluid along (from own illustrations).

## 1.6.3 Foam surface viscosity and elasticity

Interactions between molecules in the absorbed surfactant layers cause movement of the neighbouring molecules. While being two-dimensional, surface viscosity can be considered similar to the "normal" three-dimensional viscosity of a substance. When surfactant molecules have stronger interactions with each other, the corresponding films also display a higher surface viscosity and increased elastic properties (94). These effects, namely higher elasticity, and viscosity, entirely stabilize the films (bubble wall) and foam (93). However, there are multiple other relevant effects that influence the balance of foam degradation and stability.

These include electrostatic effects, van der Waals forces and slow down-drainage of the fluid. While some of these effects are more relevant, some are also less relevant for the overall stability of the foam. One of these crucial effects is called the down-drainage effect, which has been visualized in figure 5. The down-drainage effect "dries up" the upper levels of the foam. A related effect is called marginal generation, which describes a tendency in foams that areas with lower liquid content tend to move upwards. This phenomenon further dries up the "upper" areas of the foam (95). It is noteworthy that specific procedural settings are relevant for some of these factors, as they can significantly impact foam stability.

In fact, one phenomenon which can be highly relevant in foam creation but can be disregarded in our study is the evaporation of the solvent in open space (95), which usually occurs at lower humidity levels, meaning less than 99% humidity. This effect describes surface evaporation of the liquid which causes further thinning of the top films of the foam. However, in our model this effect is not considered relevant because the abdominal cavity displays a humidity level of basically 100%, which is either already present at the beginning of the procedure or established shortly after creating a continuous capnoperitoneum (96).

# 1.6.4 Ostwalt ripening

Another important process in the increase of the size of the bubbles and foam transformation is the Ostwald ripening. Small bubbles tend to submerge into larger ones because smaller bubbles are thermodynamically less stable (97). These larger bubbles tend to carry less fluid based on their characteristics with regards to size, form, and hydrophobic tendencies (98, 99).

# 1.7 Biological and chemical challenges of foam-based carriers

It is important to consider that IPC application is more than infusing chemotherapy into the abdominal cavity. In contrast to intravenous drug applications, a locoregional drug administration always bears its own challenges and difficulties. To ensure a successful IPC procedure, these challenges must be mastered. In fact, depending on how IPC is delivered, different aspects must be considered. At first glance, only few limitations seem to be associated with a fluid lavage as performed during HIPEC.

In most cases, the heated chemotherapeutic solution is directed into the abdominal cavity via previously placed tubes, whereas in some minor cases, the drug solution is poured into the abdominal cavity as an "open" HIPEC. In contrast, in PIPAC procedures we see limitations regarding the volume and solubility of the applied chemotherapeutic drug in the aerosolized carrier solution, as well as concerns with drug distribution and inhomogeneity during application (66, 87). One major challenge is that some drugs do not dissolve within a small volume or show signs of destabilization in the initial solution (87). While in PIPAC, we observe a rather physical process of aerosolizing the fluid compound, the application of foam is a far more complex endeavour. The creation of a foam which can carry different chemotherapeutic drugs is a challenging process which extends far beyond simple solubility. It is therefore crucial to identify highly relevant criteria and concerns beforehand to achieve a successful outcome.

# **1.7.1 The significance of foam creating capacity**

Depending on the reagents, the applicational device and mode of delivery, the foam can expand within the applicational device or within the abdominal cavity. Overall, total foam expansion, which corresponds to the maximum foam volume, depends on the initial foam solution and the foam expansion rate (FER). The FER equals the volume of the "finished" foam divided by the volume of the initial foam solution used for foam creation. In general, a FER between 2-20 to 1 points to a low expansion foam. Accordingly, a a higher expansion foam would display a higher ratio of between 20 - 200 to 1. Much higher expansion ratios are considered at levels over 200 to 1 (100). In fact, various factors can impact the FER. Total foam expansion is limited when no additional air is added to the foam fluid, meaning the number of reagents is also limited.

Basically, this means that even in a setting with an optimal foam stabilator, a chemical selfexpanding foam can only gain as much additional volume as the volume of the gas that is released during the chemical reaction. The foam will not surpass the total volume of its components, namely air and fluid, a finding which is self-evident (101). There are limits to achieving the maximal possible FER that could otherwise be reached under ideal circumstances.

Some of these potentially interfering factors are discussed in the following paragraphs. Beside the ideal maximum expansion, there are other relevant factors to be considered which interfere with reaching the ideal maximum expansion when creating the reagents of the foam fluid. These include the solved chemotherapeutic reagents, potential buffers to neutralize derived pH (potential of hydrogen) levels and other pharmacological stabilizers that may be applied during the process.

## 1.7.2. Suitable chemical expansion systems

While there are numerous chemical expanders, we aim for a self-expanding foam solution in this study. During this process, gas is released after initial activation of the foam fluid. The most logical choice to conduct this experiment is to opt for a non-reactive and non-toxic gas. For this purpose, carbon dioxide (CO<sub>2</sub>), Nitrogen (N<sub>2</sub>) and even Oxygen (O<sub>2</sub>) could be potential choices. In terms of foam creation, two chemical reactions come to mind that are also commonly witnessed in the medical setting, namely the reaction of citric acid with sodium bicarbonate and the catalysation and reduction of hydrogen peroxide.

Hydrogen peroxide is a well-known antiseptic used to treat various biological surfaces (82, 102 - 104), whereas sodium bicarbonate combined with citric acid is probably best known for its use in effervescent tablets (105). Citric acid is an intermediate in the TCA cycle (tricarboxylic acid cycle, or Krebs cycle), a central metabolic pathway inherent to animals, plants, and bacteria (106). Citrate synthase catalyses the condensation of oxaloacetate with acetyl-CoA to form citrate. Then, citrate acts as the substrate for aconitase and is converted into aconitic acid.

The cycle ends with the regeneration of oxaloacetate (106). This series of chemical reactions is the source of two-thirds of food-derived energy in higher organisms. Because of its additional use as a nutritional supplement used in flavouring and its preservative qualities in food and beverages, especially in soft drinks, citrate has been denoted within the European Union by the E number E330 (107). Based on many experimental data from animals as well as the experience obtained following its nutritional use in humans, citric acid is known for its low acute toxicity.

The No-Observed-Adverse-Effect Level (NOAEL) for repeated dose toxicity in rats has been estimated at 1200 mg/kg/d (108). This dose is quite high and would correspond to a daily dose of 90 grams (g) for a 75 kilogram (kg) person. Citric acid is neither considered carcinogenic, reprotoxic or teratogenic. The NOAEL for reproductive toxicity for rats was estimated to be around 2500 mg/kg/d (108). This would correspond to a daily dose of 187g for a 75 kg person. There is no data to indicate in-vitro or in-vivo mutagenicity. Irritation, especially when affecting the eyes, the respiratory pathways and the skin, has been described as a major toxicological hazard when handling citric acid; this assessment has been confirmed by a series of reports related to eye and skin irritation (109).

Minor gastrointestinal disturbances, including diarrhoea, indigestion, nausea or "burning" were experienced by 22 out of 81 patients taking potassium citrate in water and 7 out of 75 patients ingesting solid potassium citrate for the treatment of renal calculi (108). Ingestion of potassium citrate solutions on possibly more than one occasion in one case and 200–400 ml over 5–7 days in two other cases, caused abnormal heart rhythms, which were attributed to elevated potassium levels rather than to the citrate intake (108, 110). Injection of citric acid in rats, mice and rabbits has been associated with adverse effects on the nervous system, lung, spleen and liver which were in part attributed to acidosis and calcium deficiency (108).

Volunteers given oral doses of potassium or magnesium citrate corresponding to approx. 4.7g of citric acid did not suffer from any overt gastrointestinal effects (108). Injection of large volumes of citrated blood during transfusion may lead to hypocalcaemia and changes in blood composition with concomitant nausea, muscle weakness, breathing difficulties and even cardiac arrest. No animal studies are available for acute dermal or inhalation toxicity. In general, citric acid is a strong chelating agent, and its dietary uptake may interfere with its biological availability, absorption, and excretion of metals. Moreover, loss of superficial enamel and teeth erosion as well as local irritation result from frequent ingestion of citric acid in beverages including natural fruit juices; moreover, citric acid fumes were reported to affect teeth (111 - 113).

The average daily intake of citric acid from natural sources in the diet and food additives was estimated at about 40 mg/kg for women, 130 mg/kg for infants and 400 mg/kg for individuals on slimming diets; maximum daily intake is reported at 500 mg/kg (108). No formal acceptable daily intake (ADI) level has been specified for citric acid and its common salts by the Joint FAO/WHO Expert Committee on Food Additives or the EC Scientific Committee for Food. As previously mentioned, a first attempt has been made to study the possibility for foam-based intraperitoneal application (76).

15

The first applied carrier system which could fulfil some of the major criteria was hydrogen peroxide. This initial choice for hydrogen peroxide seemed logical because this substance has been used in the clinical setting for decades. However, hydrogen peroxide has lost some of its clinical use today, as it has been associated with toxics effects which could interfere with wound healing and tissue regeneration (114), despite its long-term use in wound decontamination and disinfection.



# Figure 7: Reaction formula and chemical structure of reagents in hydrogen peroxide and bicarbonate-based foam.

Red frame: Hydrogen peroxide foam is a catalysed reaction with no additional active reagents beside hydrogen peroxide. Oxygen is the air compound of the foam. Green frame: The bicarbonate foam is a classical chemical reaction. Carbon dioxide is the air compound of the foam.

# 1.7.3. Biocompatibility and pH neutrality of the carrier solution

While the reagents of both carrier systems have been used in the medical setting and on biological surfaces, there are still concerns regarding an intraperitoneal application. We must be aware that applying a considerable volume of foam on a large biological surface can be critical. The contact surface of the reagents and the peritoneal surface extends any surface associated with wound disinfection. Therefore, an in-vitro followed by an in-vivo testing of both systems is essential to evaluate their biocompatibility.

Naturally, this includes that the carrier system has an "optimal" pH for its ultimate use on peritoneal tissue. In fact, this means that the carrier system should not expose the organism to a toxic foam with a pH level that is far different from the body pH. Besides local effects of the carrier, there should only be limited systemic effects, if any. While local toxicity might be tolerated or even beneficial to some degree as it interacts with the tumour microenvironment, a general systemic toxicity should be avoided.

# 1.7.4. Controlling foam formation

The concept of a chemical-based foam follows the idea of a "self-expanding solution". Following activation, this solution is supposed to expand and transform into foam. There are also alternatives to this concept, as foam can also be produced by mere physical means. However, foam produced by physical means displays a set of its own numerous challenges, which are too extensive to be covered in this section. With regards to the "self-expanding solution" and foam expansion, it is important to note that there are two separate, feasible applicational settings. In the first setting, the primary expansion of the foam occurs within the abdomen.

In the second setting, the foam is produced extra-abdominally and the already expanded foam is then directed into the abdominal cavity. When looking at these settings, the question arises as to whether there is a way to control the foam formation process. Such management would require reliable reproduction of foam creation and expansion with only minimal variations regarding its reaction speed and maximum expansion rate. Rapid, unexpected expansion of a therapeutic foam can cause different surgical challenges which may interfere with procedural safety. Additionally, the feasibility of procedure itself, the correct functioning of the applicational device as well as the optimal distribution of the applied drug can be jeopardized. Once the initial reaction is set on, the creation of an FBIC may turn into an unmanageable process. The products of the reactions and their interaction with the local environment must be considered as well as the speed at which the reaction occurs. In sum, the reliability of the foam formation process must be assessed, and its proper operation must be ensured.

#### **1.7.5 Pharmacological compatibility**

From a chemical and pharmacological perspective, it is crucial to assess if the foam is compatible with a particular therapeutic substance dissolved in the initial solution, or whether such a substance can be added during the foam creation process and then directed into the abdominal cavity. While a wide range of substances are available for intraperitoneal chemotherapy, compatibility might not be achieved for every substance. In fact, classical chemotherapeutic drugs such as doxorubicin, cisplatin, mitomycin C and others already used compose just one group of potentially applicable drugs (115, 116).

In the future, more complex substances like antibodies could also play a significant role (117). Even the application of new checkpoint inhibitors is feasible and should be considered for future intraperitoneal application. Regardless of the type of therapeutic agent, neither the foam itself nor single components or reagents of the foam should show any signs of reaction to or changes in the therapeutic agent, or any interference with its biological target.

Thus, taking these considerations into account, potentially suitable therapeutic substances for a particular carrier system are limited. The reagents must be limited in their reactive threshold, the product and energy output. This means that the combined reaction of the reagents should be limited in effect as not to cause excessive heat associated instability of the therapeutic compound. At the same time, reagents should not be so reactive as to impact the chemotherapeutic agent. Ultimately, each applicable substance must be subjected to thorough investigation. While the optimized constellation for such a reaction has been outlined here, it is safe to assume that the numbers of applicable substances are limited. Analysing the effects of the "carrier-system" is a challenging task requiring enormous efforts, which cannot be covered in this study. It may therefore be impossible to find a carrier which fulfils all of these premises. However, we believe that there must be a manageable solution which fulfils most criteria in an acceptable manner.

#### 1.7.6 The use of taurolidine in foam creation

The foam stabilization effects of proteins are well known (118). However, other substance classes like detergents can also enhance and stabilize foam. One of these proposed components by Schubert et al. is taurolidine (76). Taurolidine is a substance that has detergent characteristics which could support foam creation and stabilization. In fact, taurolidine has been described as a component of the hydrogen peroxide-based foam. However, it is unclear if this component is a required component for foam creation and whether its use is even advantageous. Prior to the study of Schubert et al. (76), taurolidine had already been identified as a cytotoxic agent with reported antitumoral effects on various cancer cell lines (69, 119 – 120). In clinical applications, it is mainly used due to its antibacterial qualities. Some of these clinical applications include peritoneal lavage in children or in patients with peritoneal dialyses who display signs of peritonitis (122, 123). In some cases, taurolidine has also been used to block central venous catheters (124 – 126). Although its disinfecting effects are well established, its antitumoral effects remain somewhat controversial. In-vitro and animal data mostly support taurolidine's tumoricidal abilities (127, 128), however some studies contradict this effect in the in-vivo setting.

## 1.8. Applicational and clinical challenges of foam based-carriers

In the previous segment, the biological and pharmacological considerations and challenges of FBIC have been discussed. Yet, there are also numerous applicational challenges that must be considered. We have outlined and emphasized that foam can be produced either intra- or extraperitoneal. The next step is to investigate how foam could be delivered into the abdominal cavity. The most obvious approach is to use a "standard" operative procedure.

One feasible option is the application of extraperitoneal created foam which, after expansion outside of the abdomen, is directed into the abdominal cavity. This application can be combined with a limited abdominal laparoscopy prior to foam application.

A second option would be to inject extraperitoneal foam using a microneedle (for example Verres-needle), a peripheral venous catheter place in the abdominal cavity or an intraperitoneally placed central-line. This type of application does not allow for prior visual check of the intraperitoneal cavity including detection of potential advanced adhesions, or observation whether full expansion is possible. In this case, visual control can only be conducted via ultrasound or computer tomography. Both presented concepts of intraperitoneal or extraperitoneal foam creation are conceivable.

## 1.8.1 Air-trapping and foam generation

There are numerous technical challenges in FBIC application. These include expansion pressure and the energy for the actual foam delivery in case of extraperitoneal foam creation. During laparoscopy, the capnoperitoneal pressure is around 12 - 15 mmHg. This pressure is both continuous during laparoscopy and required to ensure adequate expansion of the peritoneal cavity. At the same time, if foam creation occurs extraabdominal, a pressure build- up is needed to push the foam into the peritoneal cavity. Moreover, even if the foam is delivered from extraabdominal, the question arises as to whether further expansion of the foam could occur within the abdominal cavity.

Therefore, we must ask if a quantification of "delivered" extraperitoneal foam is possible. Can the contact with the peritoneum and flow through the tubing system cause significant degradation of the foam? This effect could lead to air trapping within the abdominal cavity, resulting in local but large air compartments that would prohibit the local peritoneum to come into full contact with the chemotherapy carrying foam.

#### 1.8.2 Reaction onset

Reaction onset is a notable challenge. Some reagents are available as a liquid solution or in their "pure" dry form. The physical state of an applied reagent is a relevant factor since some reagents may not be completely dissolved in the required amount due to their limited solubility in water (87). Another important factor is reaction control, which must be further studied and optimized for possible clinical application. The key question is whether the entire foam fluid should be activated at once or if the reaction should be modulated and gradually set on like in a titration process. Another relevant aspect is the previously mentioned effect of "air-trapping", which might hinder the local peritoneum to come into full contact with the chemotherapy carrying foam.

Therefore, the actual question is the following: Does expansion of the peritoneal cavity prior to foam delivery cause trapped air pocketing? And if so, will such pocket formation result in areas that are unaffected by foam application?

# 1.8.3 Inhomogeneity and reagents contact area

While no substance inhomogeneity has been observed within the foam fluid when they are combined (76), the inhomogeneity within the initial foam compound remains a concern. However, it is possible that the foam expansion pushes some parts of the reagent's solution into another area, which means that both reagents cannot reach sufficient contact. Depending on the delivery system, this foam expansion can separate reactive ingredients from each other.

# 1.8.4 Clinical challenges

There are different sets of challenges for each stage of the experiment. At the beginning (Stage 1), study design and planning, foam composition, biological and chemical aspects are major concerns. Some of the aspects regarding technical application which also covers the actual implantation of foam into the peritoneal cavity (Stage 2) have also been listed and explained. However, there are different considerations at the later stage of the experiment. These are especially centred around the subjects of best postinterventional care, safety, and monitoring (Stage 3 and 4). Equally, potential long-term effects of FBIC must be considered.



# Stages of foam-based intraperitoneal chemotherapy

# Figure 8: Challenges of foam-based intraperitoneal chemotherapy (FBIC) at different stages during the procedure

The extent of challenges that must overcome further underline the complexity of the experimental design, organisation, and execution. The X-axis represents a non-linear timeline from the preparation and start until the end of the procedure (stage 4) as well as long-term effects (stage 5). The Y-axis is a simplified visualization of the idealistic foam expansion at each stage. A list of challenges and potential related complications has been noted for each stage of the procedure (from own illustrations).

#### 1.8.5 Intraoperative challenges of the early and late postinterventional stage

As previously mentioned, multiple applicational approaches for FBIC are conceivable. The goal is to apply the foam in the best "manageable and controlled" manner during the in-vivo part of the experiment. There are two options to do this. In the first option, the foam will be created extra abdominal and then directed into the abdominal cavity. The second option is to directly apply the reagents onto the peritoneum, meaning that foam creation occurs within the peritoneal cavity. In the second option, the operator is much less able to control the pressure build-up in the abdominal cavity. A pressure control system as currently used during laparoscopy would be beneficial to prevent critical pressure build-up. Similar control systems regarding ventilation are currently used in anaesthesiology. In the case of a critical pressure build-up, the placed trocars must be opened to release excess foam, or the system stops any further foam insufflation. However, at this time, there is no compatible control system for foam insufflation. With respect to these considerations, it seems more reasonable to apply an extra abdominal foam delivery system. In laparoscopic procedures, the abdominal cavity expands and a laparoscopic cavity of approximately 4 litres is created at 12 - 15 mmHg to create a workspace for diagnostic or surgical procedures.

Following the procedure, most of the air is released and only low residual air volumes remain trapped in the abdomen. At this time, it remains unclear whether the applied foam should be removed from the abdominal cavity or if it will partially collapse and only the air component will be released at the end of the procedure. The quantification of the foam-volume is another significant challenge. The exact quantification of foam in a self-propelled (meaning self-expanding) foam system which is directed through a tubing system to reach its ultimate destination is extremely difficult.

We know that the stability of foam can vary and is influenced by many factors. Based on yet unpublished data we also know that depending on the qualities and diameter of the tubing system, part of the foam collapse and creates a liquid film. These are some of the aspects which further complicate the calculation of the applied volume. Beside challenges regarding the surgical, applicational and anaesthesiologic management, there are further obstacles down the road, such as discomfort, systemic toxicity, and local tissue damage. With the exception of some organ damage, most systemic complications, including electrolyte imbalances, following the application of the reagents should be detectable in the early postoperative phase. However, it is important to remember that any potential harm to tissues can occur at any stage. In our model, we intend to perform an autopsy and histological examination on postoperative day 7. The timepoint was chosen based on the consideration to detect early changes, potential indications of perforation and the ability to reassess the abdominal cavity at an early stage in case of an emergency. Yet, changes such as scaring, or adhesions can occur beyond the seventh postoperative day. Since changes that could occur after this observation period are not assessed, it is important to consider that our observation of complications is limited to a set time scope.



**Figure 9: Cross-sectional illustration of FBIC in an in-vivo model** Assumed expansion and pressure distribution demonstrated in this trocar-guided model. The trocar is used for insufflation following extra-abdominal foam creation (from own illustrations).

# 1.9 Aim of this study

Based on the vast number of the previously described, existing challenges, the overall complex task ahead, the current state of knowledge and the very limited available data, this study intends to illuminate the most relevant aspects of FBIC. The purpose of this study is to test the feasibility of the FBIC concept and to establish a basic applicational setting which can be referenced in future studies. The intention is to explore a potential carrier system and investigate its application in terms of safety, technical challenges, and inherent characteristics by using a large animal model. We understand this is a difficult task, and that due to the complexity of this endeavour, not all aspects related to the FBIC concept may be extensively covered.

In fact, it is our intention to move current scientific knowledge and understanding toward new horizons, and to explore this promising and innovative concept in a courageous manner by identifying potential major challenges and concerns. Based on the considerations already expressed in the introduction section, we have established a list of questions that must be subjected to further analysis. Some of these questions cannot be answered by using only one model, but in fact require different models to grasp all relevant aspects.

Therefore, this study is divided into two parts. The first part of the experiments requires a laboratory setting for in-vitro and ex-vivo testing. The second part is based on a large in-vivo animal trial which aims to validate or reject some of the preliminary data gathered in the first part. The results collected in this study allow to build a basic understanding of this novel concept and establish the required foundation to enable further in-vitro and in-vivo experiments in this field. The major aims of the study can be listed as follows:

- We intend to analyse the in-vitro toxicity of the two foam-based carrier-systems hydrogen peroxide and bicarbonate. Specifically, we aim to establish which system is more toxic in an in-vitro model. Therefore, we must ask:
  - □ Is the cytotoxic effect of both carrier systems in-vitro the same or is there a detectable difference?
- 2) We intend to analyse the physical expansion of the two foam-based carrier-systems to evaluate which system has a higher expansion ratio. Additionally, we intend to explore the extent of the exothermic reaction of both foam-based systems and to investigate which system has a higher heat production:
  - □ Are the expansion ratios identical in both systems or can we observe a difference?
    - Do both systems express the same thermodynamic energy output following reaction initiation?
- 3) We intend to investigate if the use of taurolidine is mandatory and whether it displays toxic qualities. For this purpose, we analyse its role in foam expansion, investigate its in-vitro effects at different concentrations and compare them to a well-known chemotherapeutic agent:
  - How does the foam expansion ratio differ?
  - □ At the observed concentration, does taurolidine display associated in-vitro cytotoxicity?
- 4) We intend to evaluate if laparoscopically applied foam is a safe by identifying intraoperative parameters which extend beyond known tolerance levels:
  - □ Are there any temperature changes during FBIC application?
  - □ Are there any changes in vital signs during FBIC application?
  - □ Are there any disbalances in the gasometrical data during the application?
- 5) We intend to evaluate some technical aspects of the procedure for later reference:
  - □ Are there any relevant changes in the periumbilical diameter during the procedure?
  - □ Is the abdominal cavity accessible after FBIC application?

- □ Can swine be extubated after foam insufflation, or must evacuation occur beforehand?
- 6) We intend to assess if the swine can be successfully extubated and whether any clinical signs of distress are observed:
  - Do swine behave differently in the postoperatively period?
  - □ Are any changes in behaviour observed?

Finally, a postoperative evaluation must be performed, including some basic laboratory workup, to evaluate potential critical changes in serum parameters routinely monitored during the postoperative phase. These include blood count and serum parameters related to liver and kidney function:

- □ Are there any pathological changes in the blood workup?
- □ If so, are these changes persistent throughout the 7-day observation period?

We aim to identify whether any specific structural changes on the macroscopical or microscopical level can be observed after 7 days:

- □ Are there any noteworthy macroscopic intraperitoneal changes?
- □ Are there any noteworthy microscopic changes on the peritoneal tissue?

#### 2. Methods

# 2.1 Foam expansion, composition and technical analysis

# 2.1.1 Composition of hydrogen peroxide-based foam

The ratio of foam ingredients for the hydrogen peroxide foam was based on the previous description by Schubert et al (76). To create FBIC, a solution of taurolidine (Taurolin® Ringer 0.5%, Berlin-Chemie AG, Berlin, Germany), hydrogen peroxide (30% hydrogen peroxide solution, Chempur, Piekary Śląskie, Poland), human serum (from human male AB plasma, Sigma-Aldrich; Merck KgaA, Darmstadt, Germany) and 12 mm potassium iodide (Sigma-Aldrich; Merck KgaA) was used. The initial liquid solution consisted of 0.045% taurolidine, 22.8% hydrogen peroxide, 12.5% human serum. No additional chemotherapy was added at this point. The reaction was initiated by adding the potassium iodide to the prepared solution.

## 2.1.2 Composition of bicarbonate-based foam

The ratio of foam ingredients to create the bicarbonate-foam were mathematically and experimentally determined. The basic chemical reaction was analysed as presented (figure 7). The components of the foam are citric acid (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, USA) and sodium bicarbonate (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, USA). Both components are used in dry form and equal amounts in mol (1:1). No additional chemotherapy was added at this point. Since the components were present in dry form, the reaction was initiated by adding physiological saline to the solution.

# 2.1.3 Expansion analysis and temperature development

Experiments were performed in a standard graduated cylinder with a total volume of 150 ml. In this comparative analysis for both foams, both cylinders were equally filled with a total of 5 ml of initial foam fluid. The hydrogen peroxide foam consisted of 3.8 ml hydrogen peroxide (30%), 0.45 ml Taurolidine (0,5%) 0.15 ml -1 molar potassium-iodide (PJ) and 2.4 ml protein solution (10% solution). Instead of using human serum plasma, dried swine albumin (albumin from porcine serum, lyophilized powder, Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, USA) was used for both foams. The bicarbonate foam consisted of 2g of sodium bicarbonate and citric acid mixture (at a 1:1 molar ratio) plus 0.45 ml taurolidine (0,5%), 2.05 ml physiological saline and 2.4 ml protein solution (10%). Temperature sensors (Digital thermometer, Fisherbrand TM Traceable, Pittsburgh, USA) were placed at the centre of the cylinder at the 10 ml mark. After initiation of the reaction, both the expansion and temperature of the created foam were measured.

# 2.1.4 Taurolidine effect on maximum foam expansion

Experiments were performed in the same graduated cylinder with a total volume of 150 ml. In the comparative analysis for both foams, both cylinders were equally filled with a total of 5 ml of initial foam fluid.

The hydrogen peroxide foam and the bicarbonate foam consisted of the previously described components with taurolidine (A) and without taurolidine (B). After initiation of the reaction, maximum foam expansion was measured.

# 2.2. Human HT-29 cell line for viability and cytotoxicity measurement

The human colorectal cancer cell line HT-29 was obtained from CLS (Cell Lines Service GmbH, Eppelheim, Germany) and cultured in DMEM (Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium; Sigma-Aldrich) supplemented with 10% heat-inactivated fetal calf serum (Fisher scientific, Schwerte, Germany), 2 mmol/l glutamine, 100 IU/ml penicillin, and 100  $\mu$ g/mL streptomycin (Sigma-Aldrich, Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, USA) at 36 Degrees Celsius (°C) in a humidified 5% CO<sub>2</sub>/air atmosphere. HT-29 cells were seeded at a density of 1.4 x 10<sup>s</sup> cells per well in 24-well plates (TC Plate 24 Well, Standard, F, Sarstedt AG & Co. KG, Germany) and incubated for 48 hours at 36°C with 5% CO<sub>2</sub>.

## 2.2.1 In-vitro viability following hydrogen peroxide and bicarbonate foam

An MTS (3-(4,5-dimethylthiazol-2-yl)-5-(3-carboxymethoxyphenyl)-2-(4-sulfophenyl)-2Htetrazolium) assay was performed according to the manufacturer's instruction (Promega GmbH, Mannheim, Germany) with modifications. Briefly, the medium was removed from each well and replaced by 0.3 ml of fresh DMEM. 60 µl of CellTiter 96® AQueous One Solution Reagent was added to each well and absorbance was measured on a microplate reader (Tecan, Basel, Switzerland) at 490 nm after 1 hour of incubation at 37°C. The percentage of proliferation was determined for all groups.

To investigate the effect of hydrogen peroxide and bicarbonate foam on tumour cells, the present medium was aspirated from each well and replaced with 200µl of regular medium. For each group, the following substances were additionally added: For the control group, 300 µl medium of regular medium was added. The second group was treated with 7.36µl oxaliplatin (Medoxa, medac GmbH, Wedel, Germany) per well for 45 minutes. The oxaliplatin concentration in each well was 0.24 mg/ml, approximately corresponding to a common HIPEC amount of 960 mg/4 litre (480mg/m<sup>2</sup>).

For the hydrogen peroxide group,  $300\mu$ l of foam fluid was added according to the previous description without the protein solution. For the bicarbonate group, different volumes of foam fluid were added according to the previous description without the protein solution. The wells were therefore filled with either  $10 \mu$ l,  $25 \mu$ l,  $50 \mu$ l,  $100 \mu$ l,  $150 \mu$ l,  $200 \mu$ l,  $250 \mu$ l and  $300 \mu$ l of the bicarbonate foam solution. The exposure time was 1 hour at  $36^{\circ}$ C with 5% CO<sub>2</sub>. After this period, the content of the wells was aspirated, and 0.5 ml of fresh medium was added. Cells were incubated for 48 hours under the same conditions and an MTS proliferation assay was performed.

#### 2.2.2 In-vitro cytotoxicity of taurolidine as a component for foam

In this study, we analysed the cytotoxicity of different taurolidine concentrations (Taurolin® Ringer, Berlin-Chemie AG, Germany), which were dissolved in medium. For one hour, cells were exposed to medium containing taurolidine at the following concentrations: 0.045%, 0.06%, 0.09%, 0.135% and 0.18%, respectively. One group was treated with oxaliplatin (Medoxa, medac GmbH, Wedel, Germany). The oxaliplatin concentration in each well was 0.24 mg/ml (=0.6mmol/L), which corresponds to 960mg/4 litre (480mg/m<sup>2</sup> body surface), the concentration used in HIPEC applications.

Untreated cell cultures were used as control. Taurolidine-mediated cytotoxicity in colon cancer HT-29 cells was determined by release of lactate dehydrogenase (LDH) into the supernatant using the CyQuant LDH Cytotoxicity Assay. (ThermoFisher Scientific, Waltham, US). LDH is a cytosolic enzyme present in many different cell types. Plasma membrane damage releases LDH into the cell culture media. Extracellular LDH in the media can be quantified by a coupled enzymatic reaction. Then, the product of this reaction can be measured at 490nm.

HT-29 cells were grown in initial wells for 24 hours and LDH assay was performed according to the manufacture's instruction. To obtain maximum LDH activity, cell lysis reagent was added to three wells which had been exempt from any substance treatment and incubated for 45 minutes at 37°C. Spontaneous LDH activity was assessed in cells exempt from any reagent or lysis procedure. Then, 50µl of supernatant from each well was transferred to a 96-well plate and 50µl of LDH substrate was added to the supernatant. The plate was incubated at room temperature for 30 minutes without exposure to light. After that, a stop reagent solution was added and absorbance was measured at 490nm on a microplate reader (Tecan, Basel, Switzerland). The percentage of cytotoxicity was calculated using following formula: % cytotoxicity = (compound - treated LDH activity – spontaneous LDH activity) + (maximum LDH activity – spontaneous LDH activity) x 100%.

#### 2.3 Experimental set-up

The study included three, approximately 50 kg, female, 65-day-old swine of Polish large white breed (domestic swine by local pork supplier, Zerniki Wielkie). In-vivo swine experiments were conducted at the external research facility of the peritoneal and pleural surface malignancies research group, University Hospital Düsseldorf. The external research and operation facilities were located at the Department of Veterinary Surgery, University of Environmental and Life Sciences in Wroclaw, Poland. The experiments were approved by the local ethics committee and board on animal welfare at the Wroclaw University of Environmental and Life sciences.

#### 2.3.1 Housing and husbandry

Swine were housed in pairs in pens with dimensions of 1.8m of width and 2.5m of length. Floors were made of concrete and covered with sawdust. Swine were housed at 18–20°C, which was considered room temperature maintained by air conditioning, and relative humidity of 60–75%. Pens were cleaned twice daily. Swine were fed a balanced diet (90.44% dry weight) containing 14.7% of protein, 3.1% of fat, 4.7% of crude protein, 6.06% of ash, 0.5% of salt (NaCl), 1.05% of calcium, 0.77% of phosphorus, 0.62% of lysine, 0.24% of methionine, 0.3% of cysteine, 0.48% of threonine, 0.183% of tryptophan, vitamin A (13 243 IU/kg), vitamin D3 (2 000 IU/kg), vitamin E (81.65 mg/kg), vitamin B1 (4.11 mg/kg), vitamin B2 (7.16 mg/kg), niacin (vitamin B3, 50.22 mg/kg), vitamin B5 (24.29 mg/kg), vitamin B6 (6.11 mg/kg) and vita- min B12 (36 µg/kg), and had unlimited access to water. Food and water were given automatically. Food was restricted for 12 h and water was restricted for 4 h before anaesthesia. Experiments were performed at 10 a.m. For environmental enrichment, soft balls, rope and wood logs as well as radio music were provided. All animals received humane care in compliance with the 8th edition of the Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals published by the National Institutes of Health [129].

#### 2.3.2 Laparoscopic in-vivo swine model

The study included three 65-day-old swine. A laparoscopic approach was used for the procedure and swine received total anaesthesia for the laparoscopic setting. For this purpose, the swine were premedicated with an intramuscular injection of midazolam (0.3 mg/kg, WZF Polfa S.A., Poland), medetomidine (0.02 mg/kg, Cepetor 1 mg/ml, CP-Pharma Handelsgesellschaft, Germany) and ketamine (9 mg/kg, Ketamina 100 mg/ml, Biowet Puławy sp. z o.o., Poland) mixture. Analgesia was performed with propofol at 1mg/kg. Swine were intubated and further anaesthesia was continued with isoflurane 1%. Additional analgesia was provided with fentanyl 2µg/kg and crystalloid fluid at 0.2 - 0.3 µg/kg/min.

Swine were placed in a supine position. An infra-umbilical mini laparotomy was performed and another at about 8 cm distance to the first one. A 10 mm trocar (Kii®Balloon Blunt Tip System, Applied Medical, Rancho Santa Margarita, CA, USA) was inserted through the infra-umbilical trocar while a 5 mm trocar was placed at the other side (figure 11). The abdominal cavity was insufflated with CO<sub>2</sub> to maintain a capnoperitoneum (Olympus UHI-3 insufflator, Olympus medical life science and industrial divisions, Olympus, Shinjuku, Tokyo, Japan). An initial diagnostic check-up was conducted using laparoscopic imaging via a 5 mm camera system (Karl Storz 5mm/30° Laparoscope/Tuttlingen, Germany). After visual confirmation that no anomalies were present, the "foam-insufflation" tube of the foam generating system was introduced into the 10 mm trocar. Correct placement was confirmed using laparoscopic visual imaging.
The laparoscope was then removed, a temperature probe was inserted through the trocar and the CO<sub>2</sub> from the capnoperitoneum was evacuated. Another temperature probe was placed onto the abdomen from the outside and fixed with adhesive tape.

#### 2.3.3 FBIC application systems

Based on the experience of the previous models and additional unpublished data, an optimized in-vivo setting was created. This setting might partially differ from the previous form and settings of the ex-vivo model experiments. The experimental setting in the following part was adapted according to the results of the previous in-vitro data. Based on the presented results, the bicarbonate carrier system was assessed as superior to the hydrogen peroxide system. Therefore, the application system was conceived for this carrier system. The proposed foam application system consisted of a reaction chamber (Gaswaschflasche, Duran 500ml, Carl Roth, Karlsruhe, Germany) containing the dry components of the reaction (300mg of sodium bicarbonate and citrate acid at a molar ratio of 1:1).

The reaction chamber had a swirling magnet and was placed onto a magnetic stirrer device (7" Magnetic Hotplate Stirre, 4E Lab Healthcare, Guangzhou, China). The device was turned on at the beginning of the experiments. The chamber had a guided exiting site and an entrance site. The exiting site was connected to a plastic tube (foam-insufflation tube) which was then placed into the trocar (figure 10). The plastic tube had an external diameter of 10 cm and internal diameter of 8 cm. The entrance site was connected to another glass chamber (liquid – prereaction chamber) of the same type. This liquid – prereaction chamber contained the liquid components of the reaction (physiological saline 500 ml 0.09% and 25g porcine albumin (albumin powder, Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, USA). On the entrance site, the fluid chamber was connected to a regular air compressor, which allowed for modulation of stream and application pressure as needed. A bacterial filter system (Cytiva Whatman HEPA-Vent Filter, Fisher Scientific, Schwerte, Germany) was placed between the compressor and the following glass chamber.

#### 2.3.4 Foam application process

After initial setup of the foam application system and preparation of the surgical field, the experiment was initiated by starting the air compressor. The compressed air filled the first chamber and directed the fluid-serum solution into the reaction chamber (figure 10). The reaction immediately initiated and continued. The magnet swirling device further enhanced the homogenous reaction of the components. The created foam was directed into the abdominal cavity through the exiting tube. The duration of the reaction was approximately 5 minutes. The insufflation of the abdominal cavity was stopped at the surgeon's empiric evaluation of sufficient "filling ".

A small foam sample was collected from the small trocar exit for further analysis. The abdominal expansion was measured throughout the procedure. Swine remained under total anaesthesia for approximately 30 minutes following initial insufflation. Information from the temperature sensors was collected and periodic arterial blood gas analysis were performed. After 30 minutes, swine were extubated and monitored for another 7 days.



## **Experimental Setting**

## Figure 10: Experimental outline of foam based intraperitoneal chemotherapy (FBIC) application in an in-vivo model

Left: Initial chamber with ingredients dissolved in physiological saline solution (serum, chemotherapy). The fluid was pumped into the next chamber by regulated air compressor. Middle: This is the reaction chamber. The inflow of the fluid from the initial chamber activated foam generation. The pressure from the incoming fluid line prohibited the backflow of foam and directed the foam into the exiting line. The created foam was constantly directed into the abdominal cavity trough this exiting line (from own illustrations).

#### 2.3.5 Postoperative monitoring

One operative procedure was performed per day. All swine were kept together and monitored for behaviour changes, feeding habits, indication of pain, and surgical site infection for a total of 7 postoperative days. At postoperative days 1, 3 and 7 (1d, 3d, 7d), blood samples were collected for blood count and serological measurements. On the last postoperative day (7d), an autopsy was performed.



# Figure 11: Experimental view of FBIC application in an in-vivo swine model

Disinfected operative field appears red due to the use of iodine disinfectant. Surgical entrance site was visible: a large 10mm trocar was placed periumbilical, and a small 5 mm trocar was placed epigastric. Gas insufflation and subsequent foam insufflation were directed through the 10mm trocar. Both trocars were also used for laparoscopic intraabdominal visualization. Additional temperature sensors were placed to monitor temperature development during the procedure (from own gallery).

#### 2.4 Postoperative examinations

#### 2.4.1 Euthanization

Swine were premedicated with an intramuscular injection of midazolam (0.1 mg/kg, Midanium 5 mg/ml, WZF Polfa S.A., Poland), medetomidine (0.02 mg/kg, Cepetor 1 mg/ml, CP-Pharma Handelsgesellschaft, Germany) and ketamine (8 mg/kg, Ketamina 100 mg/ml, Biowet Puławy sp. z o.o., Poland) mixture. Then, they were euthanized with an intravenous injection by Sodium Pentobarbital with pentobarbital (50mg/kg with 12 mg/kg, Morbital 133.3 mg/ml + 26.7 mg/ml, Biowet Pulawy Sp. z o.o., Poland), according to recommendations (129). Swine cadavers were placed in a supine position. A median laparotomy was performed, and the intraabdominal cavity was thoroughly examined. Tissue samples were retrieved from multiple sites within the abdominal cavity, including the following: stomach, small intestine, liver, and multiple sites of the parietal peritoneum.

#### 2.4.2 Microscopic analysis of peritoneal tissues

Samples were taken to the University of Düsseldorf and subjected to further analysis there. Following sample retrieval, the material was fixed in 4% buffered formalin with a pH of 7.2 - 7.4 for 48 hours. Following rinsing in running water, the material was dehydrated in an alcohol series and embedded in paraffin. The 7µm thick slides were then stained using haematoxylin and eosin (HE) staining. The material was analysed and documented with photographs using the Nikon Eclipse 80i microscope (Nikon Instruments Inc., New York, USA) and Nis-elements AR software.

#### 2.4.3 Statistical data analyses

Cell and ex-vivo experiments were independently performed in triplicates. Statistical analyses were performed with GraphPad Prism (GraphPad Software Inc., version 8.0.2 (263)). Student t-test was used to compare independent groups. Descriptive statistics included mean, median and percentiles. Probability (p) values were considered as follows: \*p<0.05 and \*\*p<0.005, and #p>0.05, with a p-value <0.05 considered to be statistically significant.

#### 2.4.4 Ethical approval

The human cancer cells were commercially acquired. Thus, according to the laws of the ministry of Science and Higher Education in Poland, no further ethical approval was required for the use of human cancer cells. For the in-vivo swine experiments, the approval of the local Board on Animal Welfare was obtained (UCHWALA NR 029/2021/P1), as according to Polish and European Union law.

### 2.4.5 Graphic design

For the graphics provided, multiple graphic programs were used. These programs include Inkscape 1.0.1,2020, GNU, USA and programs provided by Windows Office 2019, Microsoft.

#### 3. Results

#### 3.1 In-vitro and ex-vivo experiments

### 3.1.1 Temperature curve in both foam systems

The foam formation process was observed in both groups of hydrogen peroxide and bicarbonate-based foam. However, while the hydrogen peroxide foam showed an exotherm reaction, the bicarbonate foam displayed an endotherm reaction. Mean temperature levels for the hydrogen peroxide increased up to approximately 32°C from an initial temperature of around 23 – 24°C, which corresponds to room temperature. The elevated temperature remained stable for an extended period. After approximately 15 minutes, it fell below 30°C. Finally, after approximately 50 minutes, the room temperature was achieved (figure 12A). For the bicarbonate foam, mean temperature levels decrease to approximately 17 °C from an initial temperature remained stable for a shorter time (figure 12B). In the bicarbonate foam, the minimum temperature change was reached at around 2 minutes while in the hydrogen peroxide foam, the initial room temperature was again reached after about 20 minutes.



### Figure 12: Exo- and endothermic reaction of hydrogen peroxide-based foam (A) and bicarbonatebased foam during expansion (B).

Hydrogen peroxide shows an exothermic reaction while bicarbonate foam shows an endothermic reaction. The return to the initial temperature is faster in the bicarbonate foam while heat build-up in the hydrogen peroxide foam remains stable for a longer time.

#### 3.1.2 Foam expansion in both foam systems

The formation of a temporarily stable foam was possible. With bicarbonate foam, the foam reached its maximal volume at around 5 minutes into the experiment, whereas in the hydrogen peroxide foam, there seemed to be a delay in foam expansion. Maximum foam expansion was reached at around 5 to 10 minutes into the experiments (figure 13). While the bicarbonate foam rapidly degraded following initial expansion, the hydrogen peroxide foam did not collapse following initial expansion. Bicarbonate foam created an overall higher volume of foam which was nearly double that of hydrogen peroxide.

However, following the collapse of the bicarbonate foam at around 10 minutes into the experiments, both foams showed a similar collapse pattern. The volume of the produced bicarbonate foam was approximately 20 times greater than that of the initial foam fluid. The volume of the produced hydrogen peroxide foam was approximately 10 times greater than the initial foam fluid.





## Figure 13: Volume expansion of hydrogen peroxide-based and bicarbonate foam after starting the initial reaction

Hydrogen peroxide seemed more predictable with less volume fluctuation than bicarbonate foam. The initial foam expansion was higher in bicarbonate foam, however degradation 10 minutes into the reaction is similar in both foam systems.

#### 3.1.3 In-vitro viability after hydrogen peroxide vs. bicarbonate foam application

The in-vitro study of both foams showed significant differences in cytotoxicity. Hydrogen peroxide foam significantly reduced viability of colon cancer cells compared to untreated controls (p< 0.0001). While reduced viability was also noted in the oxaliplatin (p< 0.001) and bicarbonate group (p <0.05), the extent was less notable than in the hydrogen peroxide group (figure 14). Also, the massive increase in bicarbonate foam concentration only slightly increases the effect on the cells. While the effect of the dose increase is still significant (10µl vs. 300 µl with p<0.001), the viability level is much better when compared to hydrogen peroxide. To further explore the effect of the witnessed exuberant cytotoxicity on peritoneal tissue, an additional test was performed on peritoneal tissue.

For this purpose, fresh post-mortem peritoneal tissue was covered with hydrogen peroxide foam for a total exposure time of 30 minutes before the foam was washed off. An untreated peritoneal sample was used as control. Beside macroscopical whitening of the tissue following hydrogen peroxide foam treatment, additional microscopical changes were observed. The superficial peritoneal layer, which mainly consisted of the mesothelium, was detached, and partially disrupted. This effect was already macroscopically detectable when the hydrogen peroxide treated sample was compared to the untreated control (figure 15 A - C).



### Vitality of Colon cancer cells after threatment in-vitro

#### Figure 14: Vitality of in-vitro HT-29- colon cancer cells

Vitality of in-vitro HT-29 colon cancer cells following a 45-minute treatment with Oxaliplatin, H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>-foam and bicarbonate foam at increasing concentrations. Significance level at # = >0.05, \* = <0.05, \*\* = <0.01, \*\*\* = < 0.001, \*\*\*\* = 0.0001.



#### Figure 15: Foam exposure to the peritoneum

The superficial peritoneal layer exposed to bicarbonate foam (B) and hydrogen peroxide foam (C). Untreated peritoneum was used as a control (A). Following hydrogen peroxide application, detachment and partial disruption of the peritoneal surface is observed (C).

#### 3.1.4 Taurolidine evaluation in terms of expansion and cytotoxicity

The data from the comparative measurement of foam expansion are similar for both foam systems with or without taurolidine. The current data does not demonstrate any relevant, observable effect upon taurolidine addition. The overall and maximum foam expansion does not significantly differ regardless of taurolidine (figure 16). The results concerning maximum expansion are the same for the hydrogen peroxide and the bicarbonate foam with or without taurolidine. Therefore, if we remove taurolidine (at 0.5% concentration) from the list of initial reagents, we can further reduce the volume of the initial foam fluid by approximately 9%.



#### Figure 16: Maximum foam expansion

Maximum foam expansion of bicarbonate (blue) and hydrogen peroxide (green/H<sub>2</sub>0<sub>2</sub>) based foam measured in a 150 ml cylinder with and without addition of taurolidine. Blue columns: bicarbonate foam. Green columns: H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> foam. Significance level: # = p > 0.05. The data from taurolidine's cytotoxicity measurement indicate increased cytotoxicity in the HT-29 cell line with increased taurolidine concentrations (figure 17). The cytotoxicity measured by LDH significantly increased from 0.045% to 0.18%. At a concentration of 0.135% and beyond, cytotoxicity is comparable to the in-vitro effect of oxaliplatin. Thus, taurolidine seems to display some cellular cytotoxicity.



#### Figure 17: Cytotoxicity meassurements

In-vitro cytotoxicity of colon cancer cells (HT-29) following treatment with taurolidine and oxaliplatin for 60 minutes. Significance level at # = >0.05, \* = <0.05, \*\* = <0.01.

#### 3.2 Results of the in-vivo experiments

#### 3.2.1 Applicability and safety concerns regarding FBIC

Overall, the in-vivo experiments were successfully conducted. No intra- or postoperative complications were detected. All animals survived surgery and the postoperative follow-up. No major complications or morbidity were noted. No postoperative macroscopical changes were observed after final cadaver autopsy (figure 27). No major applicational challenges occured during the operation. Extensive data was collected and no major anesthesiologic issues were detected during recovery. All swine ate and drank adequatly following the procedure. No pain or behavioral changes were observed during recovery.

#### 3.2.2 Surgical and anesthesiologic procedures

The trocars were successfully placed in all three swine. Diagnostic laparoscopy did not display any pathologies or adhesions within the abdominal cavity. After removing the laparoscopic camera, temperature probes were placed at the described locations. CO<sub>2</sub> within the capnoperitoneum was evacuated by opening both trocar exits. Foam was directed into the cavity by introducing the tube into the 10 mm trocar. Foam insufflation was continued. At some point, foam exited the small trocar at which time the exit of the small trocar was closed. The already rapid increase in abdominal diameter indicated to stop further insufflation and remove the insufflation tube. Around 15 - 20 minutes after insufflation, the camera was inserted into the abdominal cavity for visual control.

The abdominal cavity was accessible via camera. There was no visual interference from the intraabdominal foam. A large extent of the foam appeared to have collapsed. After a total of 30 minutes, the trocars were removed under visual control and the mini-laparotomy was sutured. No surgical problems or complications were observed during or after surgery. No major complications related to anesthesiology were observed. No anaphylcatic reaction was observed, no indication of cardiovascular collapse, no issues regarding intubation or extubation of the swine were detected. No general hypothermia or respiratory distress were observed. All relevant changes of investigated parameters were observed within the first 5 minutes of foam insufflation. As presented further below, some of these parameters remained unaffected until the end of the procedure. All swine were successfully extubated after 30 minutes.

#### 3.2.3 Development of central body, abdominal cavity and skin temperatures

Data from the temperatures probes were successfully collected during the experiments. In the abdominal cavity, a rapid temperature reduction was observed during insufflation of the bicarbonate foam. The medium temperature dropped down to 20.6° C within the first 5 minutes of the procedure, but then steadily increased (figure 18 A.). 15 minutes into the procedure, the temperature was above 35°C. The skin temperature on the abdomen decreased during the procedure and reached its medium low at 15 minutes into the procedure. At that point, it was at 32.5°C. After that it slowly increased to the initial temperature at around 35.4°C.

The central body temperature remained stable during the entire procedure and did not change significantly. Capnometry showed an increase of the expiratory CO<sub>2</sub> level (figure 18 B). This increase happened within the first 15 minutes and reached a plateau for the remaining procedure. The initial mean level of 74 mmHg CO<sub>2</sub> increased to a mean level of around 94 - 95 mmHg CO<sub>2</sub>. A similar increase was detected for the arterial CO<sub>2</sub> levels, which is described at a later point. The respiratory rate increased from a baseline of 35 to over 44 within the first 5 minutes of the procedure (figure 18C). It remained elevated for 10 minutes and then decreased. After this, the respiratory rate remained stable at a higher global level of around 40/minute.





A. Data from the three temperature probes at distinct locations: skin probe on the abdomen, intraabdominal probe and central body temperature (oesophageal probe). B. Expiratory CO<sub>2</sub>-levels in the capnometry in mmHg. C. Respiratory rate during the operative procedure.

#### 3.2.4 Results of heart rate and blood pressure measurements

The heart rate decreased from a baseline of  $123 \pm 6$  beats per minute down to  $95 \pm 6$  beats per minute within the first 5 minutes of the procedure. After 20 minutes into the procedure, the heart rate again slowly increased to the initial level (figure 19). At this point, the heart rate remained stable. Blood pressure increased from the start of foam insufflation and reached its peak at 134  $\pm$  12 mmHg at 10 minutes into the procedure. After this, the pressure continuously decreased. This was observed for the systolic, diastolic and mean blood pressure.



## Figure 19: Intraoperative data on heart rate and blood pressure via invasive measurement

A. Mean heart rate from the three swine with standard deviation. B. Mean blood pressure from the three swine with standard deviation. Extubating phase and the following postoperative monitoring are marked in grey.

#### 3.2.5 Development of periumbilical diameter during foam application

Diameters were measured for each stage of the procedure. The initial periumbilical diameter varied around 68 cm, 72 cm and 74 cm. During CO<sub>2</sub> insufflation, the periumbilical diameter increased. The applied insufflation pressure was between 12 - 14 mmHg. After laparoscopic examination, evacuation of CO<sub>2</sub> and insufflation with foam, the periumbilical diameter again increased and surpassed values attained during CO<sub>2</sub> insufflation (figure 20). The diameter increased to a maximum of 82 cm, 83 cm and 84 cm at which point foam insufflation was stopped. The mean periumbilical diameter continuously decreased 5 minutes into foam insufflation. At the end of the procedure, the periumbilical diameter was 77 cm, 78 cm and 79 cm, respectively, and therefore still above the initial diameter. 15 minutes into the procedure, a laparoscopic view was obtained by introducing the camera into the abdomen (figure 21). While a partial collapse of foam was witnessed, the periuteal surface appeared to be partially covered by foam within the visual field.



Development of periumbilical diameter during the operation

#### Figure 20: Different stages of abdominal expansion in experimental animals

Initial diameter before the procedure. Lap.) Diameter during laparoscopy for diagnostic purposes under 12-14 mmHg. F.) Diameters after foam insufflation within 5 to 30 minutes into the procedure.



Figure 21: Laparoscopic view of the abdominal cavity via the central trocar Partial collapse of the insufflated foam is visible with some foam still covering the visceral and parietal peritoneum (15 - 20 minutes into the procedure).

#### 3.2.6 Development of intraoperative gasometrical parameters and electrolytes

Arterial blood gas analysis was collected from all swine before initiating the treatment and 30 minutes into the treatment. 30 minutes into the procedure, pH levels decreased. The decrease ranged from a pH of 7.23  $\pm$  0.027 to 7.1  $\pm$  0.03. At the same time, an increase in pCO<sub>2</sub>-levels (p>0.05) and a decrease in the pO<sub>2</sub> level (p<0.05) was detected. Additionally, electrolyte changes were observed (figure 22 A - C). While the sodium serum levels seemed constant 145.3 mmol/l ± 2.3 (0 min) versus 146.3 mmol/l ± 2.08 (30 min), the potassium serum levels were significantly (p<0.05) lower (30 min) with 3.4 mmol/l ± 0.1 versus 3.87 mmol/l ± 0.058 (0 min) (figure 23 A - C). Moreover, the serum calcium level seemed to be significantly (p<0.05) reduced after initial levels at 1.42 mmol/l ± 0.117 versus 0.93 mmol/l ± 0.168 after 30 minutes.



### Blood gas analyses before and 30 minutes into the experiments

#### Figure 22: Intraoperative blood gas analyses

Blood samples were retrieved just prior to foam application and 30 minutes into foam application. Mean and standard deviation of measured pH, pCO<sub>2</sub> and pO<sub>2</sub>-levels are indicated. \*= p< 0.05, # = p> 0.05.



Electrolyt analyses before and 30 minutes into the experiments

#### Figure 23: Intraoperative electrolyte analyses

Blood samples were retrieved just prior to foam application and 30 minutes into the procedure. Mean and standard deviation of measured sodium (Na<sup>+</sup>), potassium (K<sup>+</sup>) and calcium (Ca<sup>2+</sup>) levels are indicated. \*= p< 0.05, # = p > 0.05.

#### 3.2.7 Development of intraoperative and postoperative blood count

The red blood count was collected from the intraoperative measurements at 0 and 30 minutes into the procedure. Furthermore, data was collected on postoperative days 1, 3 and 7. The red blood cell count seemed unchanged and remained within the reference levels above 5 million/µl intra- and postoperatively. White blood cell count remained at the upper reference level which is around 22.000 /µl. While no significant changes were observed, there seemed to be a peak in the values around the third postoperative day (figure 24). The postoperative platelet count showed great variation between day 1 ( $5.5 \pm 1.6$ ) x10<sup>e</sup>/µl, day 3 ( $4.7 \pm 0.8$ ) x10<sup>e</sup>/µl and day 7 ( $5.8 \pm 1.3$ ) x10<sup>e</sup>/µl. However, the mean levels remained approximately close to the mean reference level for the platelet count which is around 3 - 7 x10<sup>e</sup>/µl.



## Blood work after 1 day, 3 days and 7 days after experimental surgery



Listed are red blood cell counts (left) including intraoperative measurements at 0\* and 30\* minutes into surgery as well as white blood cell counts (middle) and platelet counts (right). Medium and standard deviation are presented. Red and green lines indicate normal reference levels (95% Interval - red: upper limited and green: lower limit) for the parameters.

#### 3.2.8 Development of postoperative serum parameters

Kidney related parameters remained mostly stable. The creatinine level did not significantly change (p<0.05) between day 1 (0.7 ± 0.1 mg/dl) and day 7 (0.77 ± 0.15 mg/dl), although a slight mean increase was noted. The maximum reference level for creatinine is at 2.1 mg/dl, but this was never reached (figure 25). The blood urea levels seem to peak around day 3 with 13.7 ± 5.1 mg/dl but decreased again on day 7 to 7 ± 1 mg/dl. The maximum reference level for blood urea was at 30mg/dl, which was also never reached. In contrast, the white blood count was slightly above the upper reference level. The levels of C-reactive protein remained below the upper reference limit of ≤ 0.4 mg/dl, which means the swine did not show any signs of general inflammation.



#### Blood work after 1 day, 3 days and 7 days after experimental surgery

**Figure 25: Postoperative blood analysis of creatinine, blood urea level and C-reactive protein** Medium and standard deviation are presented. Green lines indicate lower limit and red lines the upper reference levels for the parameters.

#### 3.2.9 Development of postoperative liver parameters

The blood levels of two liver enzymes were measured. One was alanine aminotransferase (ALT) and the other was alkaline phosphatase (ALP) (figure 26). The mean ALT level was at 81.7  $\pm$  13.3 U/L for day 1, 85.7  $\pm$  23.6 U/L for day 3, and 87.7  $\pm$  28.1 U/L for day 7. The ALT level was stable during these 3 days of measurement but still higher than the reference level of 9 - 43 U/L. No levels of ALT were available from before the procedure, so that no comparison with preoperative levels was possible. The ALP level was at 284.7  $\pm$  89.2 U/L for day 1, 302  $\pm$  43.2 U/L for day 3 and 260.7  $\pm$  51.7 U/L for day 7. For all 3 days of measurements, the levels of ALP were close to the upper reference level which is at 294 U/L. There was no indication of significant changes of the ALP level during the observed interval. No preoperative levels were available for ALP, so no comparison with preoperative levels was possible.



#### Figure 26: Postoperative blood analysis of liver enzymes

Listed are alanine aminotransferase (ALT) and alkaline phosphatase (ALP). Mean and standard deviation are presented. Green lines indicate the lower limit (95% confidence interval) and red lines the upper reference levels for the analysed parameters.



# Figure 27: Median laparotomy on postoperative day 7

Following extensive exploration, no macroscopical pathologies, adhesions or organ perforation were observed (from own gallery).



**Figure 28: Histopathological analysis of peritoneal tissue.** Samples from the parietal peritoneum (A) and the visceral peritoneum of the small intestine (B) on postoperative day 7. No specific changes are detectable on the peritoneum. No disruption of the peritoneal surface is observed.

#### 4. Discussion

Intraperitoneal administration of anticancer drug solutions is an established method in PM treatment. By local installation of chemotherapeutic solutions, the solved active anticancer substances are directly brought into contact with cancer nodules in the peritoneal cavity. However, this concept displays relevant limitations. These include inhomogeneous drug distribution and limited penetration into the peritoneal tissues, which in turns causes limited drug penetration into cancer nodules. This observation has been described for liquid installations as well as aerosol-based systems that deliver IPC (15 - 17). Despite some extensive attempts in improving current technology, these limitations are still observed (130 -132). Even novel substances have been investigated for intraperitoneal delivery, but they also display limitations in drug tissue penetration (133). Therefore, modified technical applications have been suggested to improve IPC (130, 131). Especially the use of physical means to improve these limitations has been of particular scientific interest (131, 134 – 137). In fact, this doctoral thesis provides an example of one of these physical concepts. Foam displays some unique characteristics which, to the best of our knowledge, have not been studied in terms of drug carrier potential for intraperitoneal chemotherapeutic applications beyond the study presented by Schubert et al (76).

#### 4.1. Discussion of in-vitro data

The presented in-vitro data indicates that there are other possible options beside peroxidebased foam for FBIC. However, we must realize that there are a number of relevant factors that must be considered in these models and taken into account in the overall evaluation of foambased carrier systems. Our data indicates that a bicarbonate foam system may be preferable to the previously proposed hydrogen peroxide-based foam (76). In comparison, the cytotoxicity levels of the bicarbonate/citric acid solution are far lower than those of a hydrogen peroxide solution. While we do not have data from the in-vivo model, cytotoxicity levels of hydrogen peroxide could be highly destructive for the peritoneum, an observation based on the results of our HT-29 cell culture experiments. This assumption is not only supported by effects on the cell-lines, but also the histological effects on the peritoneal tissue itself. Structural changes on the microscopic and macroscopic level were observed when hydrogen peroxide was exposed to peritoneal tissues.

This observation is in accordance with our current knowledge of hydrogen peroxide solutions which can cause wound irritation and other unwanted side effects despite its antiseptic properties (138 - 140). This has been one key factor as to why hydrogen peroxide solutions are probably less commonly applied in body cavities (139, 141 - 143), along with an associated potential risk of pulmonary embolism (144, 145). While hydrogen peroxide has been used as a negative contrast for radiographic procedures for fistulas and stab wounds (146, 147), its effects following accidental intraperitoneal use have only been described in limited cases (148).

Even from a pharmacological point of view, the use of hydrogen peroxide might be problematic. In contrast to bicarbonate with citric acid, hydrogen peroxide is a highly reactive substance. Therefore, its use could lead to unprecedented effects once the foam carrier is combined with other substances such as the chemotherapeutic agent or more complex molecules. A potential unwanted reaction with another solved agent could diminish the drug effect, inactivate the drug, or cause unwanted molecular and structural changes which could cause further side effects or an increased unwanted toxicity.

As observed in our study, hydrogen peroxide foam expansion is exothermic while bicarbonate foam expansion is endothermic. The exothermic reaction of hydrogen oxide could provide further thermodynamic energy by increased heat build-up, leading to further unwanted correactions with the chemotherapeutic agent. In contrast, the citric acid used in the bicarbonate foam is a biological product which is part of the regular cell cycle as previously discussed (106). Related aspects on toxicity and its current use have been extensively discussed (107). Another relevant aspect is the potential for foam generation as described by the FER. This FER seems to be higher in bicarbonate foam which reduces the amount of required initial volume.

One negative aspect when using bicarbonate and citric acid is that the compounds must be present in a "dry" form. In hydrogen peroxide foam, the solubility of the reagents in water is not a relevant factor, which is in stark contrast to sodium bicarbonate and citric acid.

Both compounds have a finite solubility which limits the ability to concentrate the initial foam solution with these reagents. For sodium bicarbonate, it is estimated to be around 96g per litre (in water) at 20°C (149). For citric acid, the available data indicates a solubility in water of 64.3% at 30°C (150). Another relevant aspect are the biproducts of this reaction. The reaction product of the bicarbonate and citric acid combination is  $CO_2$ , which is an inert gas. This can cause increased  $CO_2$  levels in the blood and expiratory air. In fact, our data from the capnometry and  $CO_2$  blood analysis support this assumption. On the other hand, the reaction of hydrogen peroxide produces  $O_2$ , which could also be a cause for concern.

In a certain setting, pure O<sub>2</sub> can be inflammable, and this risk might be clinically relevant. Additionally, O<sub>2</sub> embolism has been described with the application of hydrogen peroxide in deeper tissue or when ingested (144, 145). Interestingly, data on temperature development revealed that these two reactions are quite different in terms of thermodynamics. Hydrogen peroxide reacts with potassium iodide in an intense exothermic manner, which generates heat that warms up the foam while the bicarbonate and citric acid combination causes an endothermic reaction. Therefore, the produced foam cools down. These effects were observed both in the ex-vivo study as well as the in-vivo swine experiment. Foam generation for both systems peaks very fast. In the peroxide foam, there is a small delay before the maximum peak is attained.

When comparing the in-vitro toxicity of both proposed foams, we can observe a far higher toxicity rate in hydrogen peroxide-based foam compared to the bicarbonate foam. This remains true even after massively increasing exposure to each well, which indicates that a bicarbonate foam carrier system may be more appropriate for potential clinical use. As for taurolidine, our data suggests that it is not a necessary substance for foam generation. Our presented data does not support the notion that taurolidine has an obligatory role as a critical reagent. On a cellular level, higher dosages of taurolidine seem to exhibit cytotoxicity in the LDH assay. However, this effect cannot be observed for lower concentrations, and is therefore concentration dependant.

This does not take into account any potential systemic toxicity for these indicated levels. When looking at foam expansion with or without taurolidine, no significant difference can be observed for both foam systems. Therefore, there is no clear requirement to use taurolidine as an additional feature as previously described (76), which is especially relevant because taurolidine displays its own toxicity, specifically on the liver (151). However, this toxicity does not seem to limit its experimental in-vivo (152, 153) or clinical use in the abdominal and pleural cavities (154, 155). It is noteworthy to consider that removing reagents from the equation helps reduce the complexity of the overall system.

In regard to taurolidine, we must also consider that our observations were focused on maximum foam volume peaks rather than the development of foam expansion during time.

#### 4.2. Discussion of in-vivo data

Based on the results of the previously mentioned data, a bicarbonate foam system was used for the in-vivo model. This study is the first to successfully conduct an in-vivo foam application into the peritoneal cavity. The surgical intervention and foam delivery was performed without any surgical or technical problems or major obstacles. However, some technical challenges must be addressed. One major aspect was the quantification of the applied total foam volume. With the device that delivers externally created foam, the total volume of the foam delivered could neither be quantified nor estimated. The abdominal expansion was used to indirectly measure both the abdominal expansion as well as the limits of actual foam insufflation. Additionally, vital parameters and inspiration pressure from the mechanical ventilation system were used for further evaluation. Using the periumbilical diameter was an option to estimate total abdominal expansion. This concept is not totally new as it has been previously applied in different studies on intraabdominal pressure (151 – 153). The provided data indicate that at the peak of foam delivery, the measured diameter surpassed the diameter during laparoscopic capnoperitoneum before foam insufflation. The pressure of the laparoscopic capnoperitoneum reached levels of around 12 - 15 mmHg. However, no data was available on intraabdominal pressure reached during foam insufflation, especially at its peak.

Only indirect signs of potential clinically relevant pressure build-up were detectable e.g., an increase in blood pressure with a simultaneous drop in heart rate. It remained unclear how the pressure and / or serum electrolyte imbalances caused by foam may be responsible for this observation. In fact, similar in-vivo observations on vital parameters during abdominal gas-insufflation for laparoscopy have already been described (156 – 161). It is noteworthy that there is both a continuous and spontaneous decrease of the periumbilical diameter. This could indicate a rapid  $CO_2$  absorption from the abdominal cavity.

Furthermore, it is important to note that a decrease in the periumbilical diameter allowed extubation of the swine 30 minutes into the procedure. This indicates that the applied foam levels likely did not limit the mechanical respiratory function, which had been one major concern because the applied intraabdominal extension could have interfered with diaphragm movement and ventilation (162, 163). In this regard it is important to mention that in swine as opposed to humans, the volume relation between lung cavity and abdominal cavity is leaning far more toward the abdominal cavity. Hence, swine are less likely to compensate as they have a relatively smaller total lung capacity.

Another interesting observation is that the decrease in abdominal cavity size following foam insufflation as indicated by the periumbilical diameter does not seem to correspond with the rate of foam disintegration.

Around 15 - 20 minutes into the procedure, the abdominal cavity can be visualized using optical systems available for laparoscopy. The collapse of the applied foam is faster than  $CO_2$  absorption, which cause the formation of large pockets of air which can then be used for visual imaging. In fact, visual imaging can still detect foam at distinct locations of the abdominal cavity, including the abdominal wall. This is an important finding since the abdominal wall basically represents the "dome", meaning the uppermost part of the peritoneal surface which must be accessed. The most likely explanation for the observed decrease in periumbilical diameter after its peak level is the continuous reabsorption of  $CO_2$ , albeit other causes, such as accidental leaking from the abdominal cavity through the trocars, are excluded.

Since we did not observe any accidental leakage, the reabsorption of  $CO_2$  is the most likely explanation, because even if the foam collapsed on its own,  $CO_2$  would still be trapped in the abdominal cavity. Data from capnometry and blood p $CO_2$  levels further support this hypothesis. Moreover, similar in-vivo data were gathered from a clinical trial performed by Blobner M. et al. (164), which explored the effects of the capnoperitoneum on postoperative  $CO_2$  homeostasis. Theoretically, it should also be possible to calculate additional  $CO_2$  exhalation to quantify total abdominal  $CO_2$  volume. When we look at the measured  $CO_2$  levels in the capnometry, we observe that they remain constant during the procedure following insufflation. One relevant observation are changes in the blood electrolyte distribution. The drop in serum pH could be explained by increased blood  $CO_2$  levels. We also see a decrease in potassium levels, which is a common finding in decreased pH levels (165 -167).

In terms of other electrolytes, sodium levels seem unaffected while calcium levels are significantly decreased. This is not a total surprise because the citrate component of the applied intraperitoneal foam is known to react with the calcium in the blood (168, 169). This observation could be potentially independent and may not relate to secondary effects. We have previously explained and emphasized the known and potentially relevant complications and interactions of citric acid. The potential symptoms following the administration of citric acid and its sodium salts in "toxic" or high quantities are typical of a calcium ion deficiency.

The potential symptoms of calcium ion deficiency include increased general activity, hyperpnea, vasodilatation of peripheral vessels, salivation, muscle twitching, clonic and tonic convulsions, cyanosis, and Cheyne-Stokes respirations (170, 171). These were among some of the major concerns regarding postoperative systemic and local complications. While we

detected lower calcium blood levels, we did not observe associated calcium deficiency in this study. The analyses of postoperative blood work revealed no relevant effects on red and white blood cell count or platelets. Based on our data, including CRP and white blood count, no indication for infections or inflammation were noted.

This is a highly relevant observation, as the applied substances could have induced local inflammation, perforation or scar formation on such a vast surface. This observation is in contrast to substances like barium sulfate, which although safe and non-toxic for oral intake, can cause severe inflammation when leaving the endoluminal cavity and entering the peritoneum (172 – 174). We must be aware that hydrogen peroxide could potentially cause significant macro and microscopic damage on post-mortem tissue of the peritoneum. Following autopsy of the experimental animals, no intraabdominal macroscopical pathologies or signs of "changes" of the peritoneum were observed for bicarbonate foam.

This was further supported by histopathological analyses of peritoneal tissues at distinct locations. Based on the presented data, we can assume that the systemic effects of FBIC with the presented bicarbonate carrier system could be more relevant and potentially more critical than the actual local toxic effects on the peritoneum. While systemic effects are not desirable, the fact that there is no adverse reaction of the peritoneal surface to the applied foam can be considered a positive, promising finding. Foam displays some advantages over aerosol and liquid applications. It expands differently than gas or liquids and offers a higher drug-carrying capacity than gas. Thus, even with a low total drug dosage, high drug concentrations can be created, as more than 95% of the actual foam volume is composed of air (76, 175).

Additionally, local foam degradation could further increase local drug availability. Aerosol chemotherapy has already shown much higher drug concentrations than regular liquid solutions. However, this increase in drug concentration is not without its consequences, and aerosol chemotherapy displays increased inhomogeneity compared to liquid applications [16, 17]. FBIC could be a technically feasible option for PM treatment using doxorubicin, oxaliplatin or other chemotherapeutic agents. At this point, we know that peritoneal penetration depth of chemotherapy is higher compared to liquid or aerosol-based IPC (76), especially when comparing penetration levels at more peripheral locations.

This observation is in line with the previously, extensively discussed underlying mechanisms of foam creation and degradation. Foam degradation itself could prolong and ensure extended drug contact time with the peritoneal tissue, and thus in consequence improve tissue penetration rates (176). This is an interesting feature, as increased contact time of a chemotherapeutic drug with the peritoneum enhances drug availability and efficiency (177).

Both the histological data and conducted swine autopsy did not provide further information on possible complications.

While all tissue samples were solely retrieved from the intraabdominal cavity, no significant or pathological changes were observed. While it can be assumed that from an applicational and technical perspective, the delivery of intraperitoneal foam as a vehicle to carry chemotherapeutic substances is feasible, it is important to consider that this assumption is based on a limited amount of in-vivo experiments performed. Despite some limitations, our data indicate that the major safety concern following FBIC with a bicarbonate carrier system are potential electrolyte disturbances which may require close clinical monitoring. Regarding local effects of FBIC, no adhesions or intraperitoneal complications were detected.

In fact, shortly after foam application, it is possible to perform a control laparoscopy. There still seem to be some challenges in total foam delivery, evaluating effective monitoring and measuring the total inflow volume. The unique characteristics of foam might significantly improve PM response to IPC. In fact, foam containing hydrogen peroxide and taurolidine has demonstrated cytotoxic properties in our study which may be sufficient to treat PM without adding chemotherapeutic agents. However, further studies are required to closely evaluate the clinical applications of taurolidine and hydrogen peroxide foam in PM treatment.

Our data indicate that foam might serve as a possible carrier for IPC with the benefit of increased drug penetration and more homogenous drug distribution than conventional liquids and pressurized aerosol. However, further research is required to assess its potential in IPC applications. To the best of our knowledge, no clinical experience for foam-based applications in IPC has been previously collected or published in peer-reviewed literature. While this study presents preliminary data, it gives important insight into the potential of FBIC to improve PM treatment and encourages further studies to evaluate FBIC's full efficacy and biodistribution.

#### 4.3 Limitations

The key limitation of this work is the limited number of swine used for this study, which in turn affects the extent of in-vitro and ex-vivo data. Not all performed in-vitro and post-mortem data were presented in this work, as it would have exceeded the format of this dissertation. Moreover, this work was designed to outline the first steps in the development of a foam-based carrier-system for FBIC. Thus, the aim of this study was quite specific and targeted toward a particular scientific question. Since this study was limited in scope, it was not possible to cover all relevant issues. Therefore, many relevant questions remain unanswered, and a new set of questions now arise based on the provided data.

This presented work must be regarded as an in-vivo pilot study which aimed to provide important preliminary data. For further assessment of clinical impact, applicational safety and evaluation of intra- and postoperative complications, a larger number of experimental animals is required. To gain a more comprehensive understanding of this novel concept, a more extensive level of effect analyses of carrier systems on a cellular level is necessary with respect to possible pharmacological interactions. Extensive cell analyses should also include other cancer cell lines, as well as fibroblasts and "mesothelial-like" cells. In this study, we primarily focused on the classic HT-29 cell line for the overall evaluation of this concept. However, testing on the other above mentioned cell lines should also be included. The collected vital parameters from the in-vivo swine model are certainly more accurate than data that could have been obtained in a potential mouse or rat model. At the same time, there might be relevant anatomical and physiological differences which may cause complications that have not been considered here and could result in different outcomes in humans. More data must be collected to draw a clearer picture of this novel concept.

#### 5. References

- 1. Paul Olson TJ, Pinkerton C, Brasel KJ, Schwarze ML. Palliative surgery for malignant bowel obstruction from carcinomatosis: a systematic review. JAMA Surg. 2014; 149(4):383-392.
- Heaney RM, Shields C, Mulsow J. Outcome following incomplete surgical cytoreduction combined with intraperitoneal chemotherapy for colorectal peritoneal metastases. World J Gastrointest Oncol. 2015; 7(12):445-454.
- Desiderio J, Chao J, Melstrom L, Warner S, Tozzi F, Fong Y, Parisi A, Woo Y. The 30-year experience-A meta-analysis of randomised and high-quality non-randomised studies of hyperthermic intraperitoneal chemotherapy in the treatment of gastric cancer. Eur J Cancer. 2017; 79:1-14.
- van Driel WJ, Koole SN, Sikorska K, Schagen van Leeuwen JH, Schreuder HWR, Hermans RHM, de Hingh IHJT, van der Velden J, Arts HJ, Massuger LFAG, Aalbers AGJ, Verwaal VJ, Kieffer JM, Van de Vijver KK, van Tinteren H, Aaronson NK, Sonke GS. Hyperthermic Intraperitoneal Chemotherapy in Ovarian Cancer. N Engl J Med. 2018; 378(3):230-240.
- Spiliotis J, Halkia E, Lianos E, Kalantzi N, Grivas A, Efstathiou E, Giassas S. Cytoreductive surgery and HIPEC in recurrent epithelial ovarian cancer: a prospective randomized phase III study. Ann Surg Oncol. 2015; 22(5):1570-1575.
- Parikh MS, Johnson P, Romanes JP, Freitag HE, Spring ME, Garcia-Henriquez N, Monson JRT. Cytoreductive Surgery and Hyperthermic Intraperitoneal Chemotherapy for Colorectal Peritoneal Metastases: A Systematic Review. Dis Colon Rectum. 2022; 65(1):16-26.
- Chen WC, Huang HJ, Yang LY, Pan YB, Huang KG, Lin CT, Chen MY, Tang YH, Chang TC, Lai CH, Chou HH. Hyperthermic intraperitoneal chemotherapy for recurrent epithelial ovarian cancer. Biomed J. 2021: S2319-4170(21)00137-2.
- Walker JL, Brady MF, Wenzel L, Fleming GF, Huang HQ, DiSilvestro PA, Fujiwara K, Alberts DS, Zheng W, Tewari KS, Cohn DE, Powell MA, Van Le L, Davidson SA, Gray HJ, Rose PG, Aghajanian C, Myers T, Alvarez Secord A, Rubin SC, Mannel RS (2019) Randomized Trial of Intravenous Versus Intraperitoneal Chemotherapy Plus Bevacizumab in Advanced Ovarian Carcinoma: An NRG Oncology/Gynecologic Oncology Group Study. J Clin Oncol 37(16):1380- 1390.
- Verwaal VJ, van Ruth S, de Bree E, van Sloothen GW, van Tinteren H, Boot H, Zoetmulder FA. Randomized trial of cytoreduction and hyperthermic intraperitoneal chemotherapy versus systemic chemotherapy and palliative surgery in patients with peritoneal carcinomatosis of colorectal cancer (2003) J Clin Oncol 21(20):3737-3743.

- 10. Tan G, Wong J. Surgical management and hyperthermic intraperitoneal chemotherapy for locally advanced colorectal cancer. J Gastrointest Oncol. 2020; 11(3):508-512.
- 11.Helm CW. Ports and complications for intraperitoneal chemotherapy delivery. BJOG. 2012; 119(2):150-9.
- 12.Ceelen W, Braet H, van Ramshorst G, Willaert W, Remaut K. Intraperitoneal chemotherapy for peritoneal metastases: an expert opinion. Expert Opin Drug Deliv. 2020; 17(4):511-522.
- 13.Sun V, Otis-Green S, Morgan R, Wakabayashi M, Hakim A, Callado ME, Yang E, Ferrell B, Grant M. Toxicities, complications, and clinical encounters during intraperitoneal chemotherapy in 17 women with ovarian cancer. Eur J Oncol Nurs. 2013; 17(3):375-80.
- 14.Göhler D, Khosrawipour V, Khosrawipour T, Diaz-Carballo D, Falkenstein TA, Zieren J, Stintz M, Giger-Pabst U. Technical description of the microinjection pump (MIP®) and granulometric characterization of the aerosol applied for pressurized intraperitoneal aerosol chemotherapy (PIPAC). Surg Endosc. 2017; 31(4):1778-1784.
- 15.Khosrawipour V, Khosrawipour T, Falkenstein TA, Diaz-Carballo D, Förster E, Osma A, Adamietz IA, Zieren J, Fakhrian K. Evaluating the Effect of Micropump© Position, Internal Pressure and Doxorubicin Dosage on Efficacy of Pressurized Intra-peritoneal Aerosol Chemotherapy (PIPAC) in an Ex Vivo Model. Anticancer Res. 2016; 36(9):4595-600.
- 16.Khosrawipour V, Khosrawipour T, Kern AJ, Osma A, Kabakci B, Diaz-Carballo D, Förster E, Zieren J, Fakhrian K. Distribution pattern and penetration depth of doxorubicin after pressurized intraperitoneal aerosol chemotherapy (PIPAC) in a postmortem swine model. J Cancer Res Clin Oncol. 2016; 142(11):2275-80.
- 17.Bellendorf A, Khosrawipour V, Khosrawipour T, Siebigteroth S, Cohnen J, Diaz-Carballo D, Bockisch A, Zieren J, Giger-Pabst U. Scintigraphic peritoneography reveals a nonuniform 99mTc-Pertechnetat aerosol distribution pattern for Pressurized Intra-Peritoneal Aerosol Chemotherapy (PIPAC) in a swine model. Surg Endosc. 2018; 32(1):166-174.
- 18.Nerush AS, Shchukina KM, Balalaeva IV, Orlova AG. Hydrogen peroxide in the reactions of cancer cells to cisplatin. Biochim Biophys Acta Gen Subj. 2019; 1863(4):692-702.
- 19.López-Lázaro M. Dual role of hydrogen peroxide in cancer: possible relevance to cancer chemoprevention and therapy. Cancer Lett. 2007; 252(1):1-8.
- 20.Saitoh Y, Kawasaki N, Eguchi N, Ikeshima M. Combined treatment with dissolved hydrogen molecule and platinum nanocolloid exerts carcinostatic/carcinocidal effects by increasing

hydrogen peroxide generation and cell death in the human gastric cancer cell line NUGC-4. Free Radic Res. 2021; 55(3):211-220.

- 21.Jeffree GM. Hydrogen peroxide and cancer. Nature. 1958; 182(4639):892.
- 22. Yoshizaki K, Fujiki T, Tsunematsu T, Yamashita M, Udono M, Shirahata S, Katakura Y. Prosenescent effect of hydrogen peroxide on cancer cells and its possible application to tumor suppression. Biosci Biotechnol Biochem. 2009; 73(2):311-315.
- 23. Ceelen WP, Bracke ME. Peritoneal minimal residual disease in colorectal cancer: mechanisms, prevention, and treatment. Lancet Oncol. 2009; 10(1):72-79.
- 24. Sodek KL, Murphy KJ, Brown TJ, Ringuette MJ. Cell-cell and cell-matrix dynamics in intraperitoneal cancer metastasis. Cancer Metastasis Rev. 2012; 31(1-2):397-414.
- Lengyel E. Ovarian cancer development and metastasis. Am J Pathol. 2010; 177(3):1053-64.
- 26. Wintzell M, Hjerpe E, Åvall Lundqvist E, Shoshan M. Protein markers of cancer-associated fibroblasts and tumor-initiating cells reveal subpopulations in freshly isolated ovarian cancer ascites. BMC Cancer. 2012; 12:359.
- Gutiérrez-Castañeda LD, Tovar-Parra D, Quintero G, Amezquita L, Guerrero C, Sanabria D. Isolation and phenotypic characterization of tumor cells of patients with a diagnosis of ovarian cancer. J Cell Physiol. 2020; 235(4):3320-3328.
- Lloyd JM, McIver CM, Stephenson SA, Hewett PJ, Rieger N, Hardingham JE. Identification of early-stage colorectal cancer patients at risk of relapse post-resection by immunobead reverse transcription-PCR analysis of peritoneal lavage fluid for malignant cells. Clin Cancer Res. 2006; 12(2):417-23.
- Bosanquet DC, Harris DA, Evans MD, Beynon J. Systematic review and meta-analysis of intraoperative peritoneal lavage for colorectal cancer staging. Br J Surg. 2013; 100(7):853-62.
- 30. Katsuragi K, Yashiro M, Sawada T, Osaka H, Ohira M, Hirakawa K. Prognostic impact of PCR-based identification of isolated tumour cells in the peritoneal lavage fluid of gastric cancer patients who underwent a curative R0 resection. Br J Cancer. 2007; 97(4):550-556.

- 31. Broll R, Weschta M, Windhoevel U, Berndt S, Schwandner O, Roblick U, Schiedeck TH, Schimmelpenning H, Bruch HP, Duchrow M. Prognostic significance of free gastrointestinal tumor cells in peritoneal lavage detected by immunocytochemistry and polymerase chain reaction. Langenbecks Arch Surg. 2001; 386(4):285-292.
- 32. Hara M, Nakanishi H, Jun Q, Kanemitsu Y, Ito S, Mochizuki Y, Yamamura Y, Kodera Y, Tatematsu M, Hirai T, Kato T. Comparative analysis of intraperitoneal minimal free cancer cells between colorectal and gastric cancer patients using quantitative RT-PCR: possible reason for rare peritoneal recurrence in colorectal cancer. Clin Exp Metastasis. 2007; 24(3):179-189.
- Carmignani CP, Sugarbaker TA, Bromley CM, Sugarbaker PH. Intraperitoneal cancer dissemination: mechanisms of the patterns of spread. Cancer Metastasis Rev. 2003; 22(4):465-472.
- 34. Meyers MA. The spread and localization of acute intraperitoneal effusions. Radiology. 1970; 95(3):547-554.
- 35. Mutsaers SE. Mesothelial cells: their structure, function and role in serosal repair. Respirology. 2002; 7(3):171-191.
- Jonjić N, Peri G, Bernasconi S, Sciacca FL, Colotta F, Pelicci P, Lanfrancone L, Mantovani A. Expression of adhesion molecules and chemotactic cytokines in cultured human mesothelial cells. J Exp Med. 1992; 176(4):1165-1174.
- 37. Burleson KM, Boente MP, Pambuccian SE, Skubitz AP. Disaggregation and invasion of ovarian carcinoma ascites spheroids. J Transl Med. 2006; 4:6.
- 38. Königsrainer I, Zieker D, Beckert S, von Weyhern C, Löb S, Falch C, Brücher BL, Königsrainer A, Glatzle J. Local peritonectomy highly attracts free floating intraperitoneal colorectal tumour cells in a rat model. Cell Physiol Biochem. 2009;23(4-6):371-378.
- 39. Jones FS, Rous P. On the cause of the location of secondary tumors at point of injury. J Exp Med. 1914; 20(4):404-412.
- 40. Kenny HA, Nieman KM, Mitra AK, Lengyel E. The first line of intra-abdominal metastatic attack: breaching the mesothelial cell layer. Cancer Discov. 2011; 1(2):100-102.

- 41. Niedbala MJ, Crickard K, Bernacki RJ. Interactions of human ovarian tumor cells with human mesothelial cells grown on extracellular matrix. An in vitro model system for studying tumor cell adhesion and invasion. Exp Cell Res. 1985; 160(2):499-513.
- 42. Pan Y, Ma S, Cao K, Zhou S, Zhao A, Li M, Qian F, Zhu C. Therapeutic approaches targeting cancer stem cells. J Cancer Res Ther. 2018; 14(7):1469-1475.
- 43. Ghosh S. Cisplatin: The first metal based anticancer drug. Bioorg Chem. 2019; 88:102925.
- Tashima T. Effective cancer therapy based on selective drug delivery into cells across their membrane using receptor-mediated endocytosis. Bioorg Med Chem Lett. 2018; 28(18):3015-3024.
- 45. Rossi CR, Mocellin S, Pilati P, Foletto M, Quintieri L, Palatini P, Lise M. Pharmacokinetics of intraperitoneal cisplatin and doxorubicin. Surg Oncol Clin N Am. 2003; 12(3):781-94.
- 46. Nadiradze G, Horvath P, Sautkin Y, Archid R, Weinreich FJ, Königsrainer A, Reymond MA. Overcoming Drug Resistance by Taking Advantage of Physical Principles: Pressurized Intraperitoneal Aerosol Chemotherapy (PIPAC). Cancers (Basel). 2019; 12(1):34.
- 47. Khosrawipour T, Schubert J, Khosrawipour V, Chaudhry H, Grzesiak J, Arafkas M, Mikolajczyk A. Particle stability and structure on the peritoneal surface in pressurized intraperitoneal aerosol chemotherapy (PIPAC) analysed by electron microscopy: First evidence of a new physical concept for PIPAC. Oncol Lett. 2019; 17(6):4921-4927.
- 48. Deraco M, Kusamura S, Corbellini C, Guaglio M, Paviglianiti C, Baratti D. Treatment principles for peritoneal surface malignancies. Minerva Chir. 2016; 71(2):124-45.
- Mogal H, Chouliaras K, Levine EA, Shen P, Votanopoulos KI. Repeat cytoreductive surgery with hyperthermic intraperitoneal chemotherapy: review of indications and outcomes. J Gastrointest Oncol. 2016; 7(1):129-142.
- Mikuła-Pietrasik J, Uruski P, Tykarski A, Książek K. The peritoneal "soil" for a cancerous "seed": a comprehensive review of the pathogenesis of intraperitoneal cancer metastases. Cell Mol Life Sci. 2018; 75(3):509-525.
- 51. Sowa M, Yashiro M, Nishimura S, Chung YS. [Mechanism of peritoneal metastasis and the possibility of therapeutic agents]. Gan To Kagaku Ryoho. 1996; 23(10):1269-1274

- 52. Blackburn SC, Stanton MP. Anatomy and physiology of the peritoneum. Semin Pediatr Surg. 2014; 23(6):326-330.
- 53. van Baal JO, Van de Vijver KK, Nieuwland R, van Noorden CJ, van Driel WJ, Sturk A, Kenter GG, Rikkert LG, Lok CA. The histophysiology and pathophysiology of the peritoneum. Tissue Cell. 2017; 49(1):95-105.
- 54. Yurttas C, Hoffmann G, Tolios A, Haen SP, Schwab M, Königsrainer I, Königsrainer A, Beckert S, Löffler MW. Systematic Review of Variations in Hyperthermic Intraperitoneal Chemotherapy (HIPEC) for Peritoneal Metastasis from Colorectal Cancer. J Clin Med. 2018; 7(12):567.
- 55. Bhatt A, de Hingh I, Van Der Speeten K, Hubner M, Deraco M, Bakrin N, Villeneuve L, Kusamura S, Glehen O. HIPEC Methodology and Regimens: The Need for an Expert Consensus. Ann Surg Oncol. 2021; 28(13):9098-9113.
- 56. Hübner M, Kusamura S, Villeneuve L, Al-Niaimi A, Alyami M, Balonov K, Bell J, Bristow R, Guiral DC, Fagotti A, Falcão LFR, Glehen O, Lambert L, Mack L, Muenster T, Piso P, Pocard M, Rau B, Sgarbura O, Somashekhar SP, Wadhwa A, Altman A, Fawcett W, Veerapong J, Nelson G. Guidelines for Perioperative Care in Cytoreductive Surgery (CRS) with or without hyperthermic IntraPEritoneal chemotherapy (HIPEC): Enhanced recovery after surgery (ERAS®) Society Recommendations - Part I: Preoperative and intraoperative management. Eur J Surg Oncol. 2020; 46(12):2292-2310.
- 57. Stewart CL, Warner S, Ito K, Raoof M, Wu GX, Kessler J, Kim JY, Fong Y. Cytoreduction for colorectal metastases: liver, lung, peritoneum, lymph nodes, bone, brain. When does it palliate, prolong survival, and potentially cure? Curr Probl Surg. 2018; 55(9):330-379.
- 58. Maciver AH, Lee N, Skitzki JJ, Boland PM, Francescutti V. Cytoreduction and hyperthermic intraperitoneal chemotherapy (CS/HIPEC) in colorectal cancer: Evidence-based review of patient selection and treatment algorithms. Eur J Surg Oncol. 2017; 43(6):1028-1039.
- 59. Mehta SS, Gelli M, Agarwal D, Goéré D. Complications of Cytoreductive Surgery and HIPEC in the Treatment of Peritoneal Metastases. Indian J Surg Oncol. 2016; 7(2):225-229.
  - 60. De Cuba EM, Kwakman R, Knol DL, Bonjer HJ, Meijer GA, Te Velde EA. Cytoreductive surgery and HIPEC for peritoneal metastases combined with curative treatment of

colorectal liver metastases: Systematic review of all literature and meta-analysis of observational studies. Cancer Treat Rev. 2013; 39(4):321-327.

- 61. López-López V, Cascales-Campos PA, Schneider MA, Gil J, Gil E, Gomez-Hidalgo NR, Parrilla P. Cytoreductive surgery and hyperthermic intraperitoneal chemotherapy (HIPEC) in elderly patients. A systematic literature review. Surg Oncol. 2016; 25(4):378-384.
- 62. Simkens GA, Rovers KP, Nienhuijs SW, de Hingh IH. Patient selection for cytoreductive surgery and HIPEC for the treatment of peritoneal metastases from colorectal cancer. Cancer Manag Res. 2017; 30(9):259-266.
- Forsythe SD, Sasikumar S, Moaven O, Sivakumar H, Shen P, Levine EA, Soker S, Skardal A, Votanopoulos KI. Personalized Identification of Optimal HIPEC Perfusion Protocol in Patient-Derived Tumor Organoid Platform. Ann Surg Oncol. 2020; 27(13):4950-4960.
- 64. Roth L, Eshmuminov D, Laminger F, Koppitsch C, Schneider M, Graf TR, Gupta A, Kober F, Roka S, Gertsch P, Lehmann K. Systemic inflammatory response after hyperthermic intraperitoneal chemotherapy (HIPEC): The perfusion protocol matters! Eur J Surg Oncol. 2019; 45(9):1734-1739.
- 65. Kuijpers AM, Aalbers AG, Nienhuijs SW, de Hingh IH, Wiezer MJ, van Ramshorst B, van Ginkel RJ, Havenga K, Heemsbergen WD, Hauptmann M, Verwaal VJ. Implementation of a standardized HIPEC protocol improves outcome for peritoneal malignancy. World J Surg. 2015; 39(2):453-460.
- 66. Khosrawipour V, Khosrawipour T, Diaz-Carballo D, Förster E, Zieren J, Giger-Pabst U. Exploring the Spatial Drug Distribution Pattern of Pressurized Intraperitoneal Aerosol Chemotherapy (PIPAC). Ann Surg Oncol. 2016; 23(4):1220-1224.
- 67. Alyami M, Hübner M, Grass F, Bakrin N, Villeneuve L, Laplace N, Passot G, Glehen O, Kepenekian V. Pressurised intraperitoneal aerosol chemotherapy: rationale, evidence, and potential indications. Lancet Oncol. 2019; 20(7):e368-e377.
- 68. Khosrawipour V, Diaz-Carballo D, Acikelli AH, Khosrawipour T, Falkenstein TA, Wu D, Zieren J, Giger-Pabst U. Cytotoxic effect of different treatment parameters in pressurized intraperitoneal aerosol chemotherapy (PIPAC) on the in vitro proliferation of human colonic cancer cells. World J Surg Oncol. 2017; 15(1):43.

- Schubert J, Khosrawipour V, Chaudhry H, Arafkas M, Knoefel WT, Pigazzi A, Khosrawipour T. Comparing the cytotoxicity of taurolidine, mitomycin C, and oxaliplatin on the proliferation of in vitro colon carcinoma cells following pressurized intra-peritoneal aerosol chemotherapy (PIPAC). World J Surg Oncol. 2019;17(1):93.
- 70. Khosrawipour V, Giger-Pabst U, Khosrawipour T, Pour YH, Diaz-Carballo D, Förster E, Böse-Ribeiro H, Adamietz IA, Zieren J, Fakhrian K. Effect of Irradiation on Tissue Penetration Depth of Doxorubicin after Pressurized Intra-Peritoneal Aerosol Chemotherapy (PIPAC) in a Novel Ex-Vivo Model. J Cancer. 2016;7(8):910-914.
- 71. Khosrawipour V, Reinhard S, Martino A, Khosrawipour T, Arafkas M, Mikolajczyk A. Increased Tissue Penetration of Doxorubicin in Pressurized Intraperitoneal Aerosol Chemotherapy (PIPAC) after High-Intensity Ultrasound (HIUS). Int J Surg Oncol. 2019; 2019:6185313.
- Mikolajczyk A, Khosrawipour V, Kulas J, Kocielek K, Migdal P, Arafkas M, Khosrawipour T. Release of doxorubicin from its liposomal coating via high intensity ultrasound. Mol Clin Oncol. 2019; 11(5):483-487.
- 73. Hübner M, Alyami M, Villeneuve L, Cortés-Guiral D, Nowacki M, So J, Sgarbura O; ISSPP PIPAC study group. Consensus guidelines for pressurized intraperitoneal aerosol chemotherapy: Technical aspects and treatment protocols. Eur J Surg Oncol. 2022; 48(4):789-794.
- 74. Göhler D, Große S, Bellendorf A, Falkenstein TA, Ouaissi M, Zieren J, Stintz M, Giger-Pabst U. Hyperthermic intracavitary nanoaerosol therapy (HINAT) as an improved approach for pressurised intraperitoneal aerosol chemotherapy (PIPAC): Technical description, experimental validation and first proof of concept. Beilstein J Nanotechnol. 2017; 8:2729-2740.
- 75. Khosrawipour T, Schubert J, Kulas J, Migdal P, Arafkas M, Bania J, Khosrawipour V. Creating nanocrystallized chemotherapy: the differences in pressurized aerosol chemotherapy (PAC) via intracavitary (IAG) and extracavitary aerosol generation (EAG) regarding particle generation, morphology and structure. J Cancer. 2020; 11(6):1308-1314.
- 76. Schubert J, Khosrawipour T, Reinhard S, Arafkas M, Martino A, Bania J, Pieczka M, Pigazzi A, Khosrawipour V. The concept of foam as a drug carrier for intraperitoneal chemotherapy, feasibility, cytotoxicity and characteristics. Sci Rep. 2020; 10(1):10341.

- 77. Nathan CF, Cohn ZA. Antitumor effects of hydrogen peroxide in vivo. J Exp Med. 1981;154(5):1539-1553.
- Murphy E, Friedman A. J. Hydrogen peroxide and cutaneous biology. Translational applications, benefits, and risks. J Am Acad Dermatol https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaad.2019.05.030 (2019).
- 79. Takaoka T, Shibamoto Y, Matsuo M, Sugie C, Murai T, Ogawa Y, Miyakawa A, Manabe Y, Kondo T, Nakajima K, Okazaki D, Tsuchiya T. Biological effects of hydrogen peroxide administered intratumorally with or without irradiation in murine tumors. Cancer Sci. 2017; 108(9):1787-1792.
- 80. Tankiewicz-Kwedlo, A. et al. Erythropoietin Enhances the Cytotoxic Effect of Hydrogen Peroxide on Colon Cancer Cells. Curr Pharm Biotechnol. 2017; 18(2), 127–137.
- 81. Jerónimo, A. et al. Hydrogen peroxide regulates angiogenesis-related factors in tumor cells. Biochem Cell Biol. 2017; 95(6), 679–685.
- 82. Murphy EC, Friedman AJ. Hydrogen peroxide and cutaneous biology: Translational applications, benefits, and risks. J Am Acad Dermatol. 2019; 81(6):1379-1386.
- 83. Mundi N, Jordan K, Doyle P, Moore C. 33% hydrogen peroxide as a Neoadjuvant treatment in the surgical excision of non-melanoma skin cancers: a case series. J Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg. 2020; 49(1):33.
- 84. Nimalasena S, Gothard L, Anbalagan S, Allen S, Sinnett V, Mohammed K, Kothari G, Musallam A, Lucy C, Yu S, Nayamundanda G, Kirby A, Ross G, Sawyer E, Castell F, Cleator S, Locke I, Tait D, Westbury C, Wolstenholme V, Box C, Robinson SP, Yarnold J, Somaiah N. Intratumoral Hydrogen Peroxide With Radiation Therapy in Locally Advanced Breast Cancer: Results From a Phase 1 Clinical Trial. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2020; 108(4):1019-1029.
- Resnick L, Rabinovitz H, Binninger D, Marchetti M, Weissbach H. Topical sulindac combined with hydrogen peroxide in the treatment of actinic keratoses. J Drugs Dermatol. 2009; 8(1):29-32.
- 86. Ogawa Y, Ue H, Tsuzuki K, Tadokoro M, Miyatake K, Sasaki T, Yokota N, Hamada N, Kariya S, Hitomi J, Nishioka A, Nakajima K, Ikeda M, Sano S, Inomata T. New radiosensitization

treatment (KORTUC I) using hydrogen peroxide solution-soaked gauze bolus for unresectable and superficially exposed neoplasms. Oncol Rep. 2008; 19(6):1389-1394.

- Khosrawipour T, Pigazzi A, Schubert J, Khosrawipour V. Intraperitoneal Chemotherapy: Limits of Drug Transport Capacity Based on Different Applicational Modalities. J Am Coll Surg. 2019; 229(4): e117.
- 88. Li F, Qi J, Qin C, Fu Z, Ren W. Taurolidine promotes cell apoptosis by enhancing GRIM-19 expression in liver cancer. Oncol Rep. 2018; 40(6): 3743-3751.
- Buchholz M, Majchrzak-Stiller B, Hahn S, Vangala D, Pfirrmann RW, Uhl W, Braumann C, Chromik AM. Innovative substance 2250 as a highly promising anti-neoplastic agent in malignant pancreatic carcinoma - in vitro and in vivo. BMC Cancer. 2017; 17(1): 216.
- Chromik AM, Hahn SA, Daigeler A, Flier A, Bulut D, May C, Harati K, Roschinsky J, Sülberg D, Weyhe D, Mittelkötter U, Uhl W. Gene expression analysis of cell death induction by taurolidine in different malignant cell lines. BMC Cancer. 2010; 10: 595.
- 91. Cantat I, Cohen-addad S, Elias F, Graner F, Höhler R, Pitois O, Rouyer F, Saint-Jalmes A, Cox S. Foams structure and dynamics. Oxford University Press. 1st. Edition 2018. Seite?
- 92. Drenckhan W, Hutzler S. Structure and energy of liquid foams. Adv Coll Interf Science. 2015; 224: 1-16.
- Wilson AJ. Foams: Physics, Chemistry and Structure. Springer Series in Applied Biology. 1st Edition 1989.
- 94. Krzan M, Lunkenheimer K, Malysa K. On the Influence of the Surfactan's Polar Group on the Local and Terminal Velocities of Bubbles. Colloids Surf. 2004; 250: 431-441.
- 95. Weaire D, Hutzler S. The Physics of Foams. Clarendon Press Oxford, Chapter: Foam structure 2001.
- 96. Diakun A, Khosrawipour T, Mikolajczyk-Martinez A, Nicpoń J, Kiełbowicz Z, Prządka P, Liszka B, Kielan W, Zielinski K, Migdal P, Lau H, Li S, Khosrawipour V. The Onset of In- Vivo Dehydration in Gas -Based Intraperitoneal Hyperthermia and Its Cytotoxic Effects on Colon Cancer Cells. Front Oncol. 2022; 12:927714.

- 97. Noorduin WL, Vlieg E, Kellogg RM, Kaptein B. From Ostwald ripening to single chirality. Angew Chem Int Ed Engl. 2009; 48(51):9600-9606.
- 98. Koehler SA, Hilgenfeldt S, Stone H. A generalized view of Foam Drainage: Experiment and Theory. Langmuir. 2000; 16: 6327-6341.
- Baojun Liu, Xia Hu. Hollow Micro- and Nanomaterials: Synthesis and Applications.Advanced Nanomaterials for Pollutant Sensing and Environmental Catalysis. MNT. 2000; pp 1-38.
- 100. Zhang G, Pu J, Mao S. Research of the flooded time and vent area of all flooded high expansion foam systems. Pro Engineering. 2018; 211: 996-1003.
- 101. Kamluk A, Likhomanov A. Increasing foam expansion rate by means of changing the sprinkler geometry. Fire Safety Journal. 2019; 109: 102862.
- 102. Bidra AS, Pelletier JS, Westover JB, Frank S, Brown SM, Tessema B. Comparison of In Vitro Inactivation of SARS CoV-2 with Hydrogen Peroxide and Povidone-Iodine Oral Antiseptic Rinses. J Prosthodont. 2020; 29(7):599-603.
- 103. Bailey D, Rizk EB. Origin and Use of Hydrogen Peroxide in Neurosurgery. Neurosurgery. 2021; 89(1): E3-E7.
- 104. Zhu G, Wang Q, Lu S, Niu Y. Hydrogen Peroxide: A Potential Wound Therapeutic Target? Med Princ Pract. 2017; 26(4):301-308.
- 105. Madeswaran S, Jayachandran S. Sodium bicarbonate: A review and its uses in dentistry. Indian J Dent Res. 2018; 29(5):672-677.
- 106. Salway JG. The Krebs Uric Acid Cycle: A Forgotten Krebs Cycle. Trends Biochem Sci. 2018; 43(11):847-849.
- 107. Regulation (EC) No 1333/2008 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 28 February 2020 establishing a common authorisation procedure for food additives, food enzymes and food flavourings Official Journal of the European Union. Chapter II Annex. 2020. p. 1).
- 108. Karlaganis G. The Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD). Screening Information Dataset for Citric acid. Swiss Agency for the Environment, Forests and Landscape. 2000. Internet Link (10/2022): https://hpvchemicals.oecd.org/ui/handler.axd?id=ff78c453-36c1-430d-9034-63e15899d24b.
- 109. Kapuścińska A, Nowak I. Zastosowanie kwasów organicznych w terapii trądziku i przebarwień skóry [Use of organic acids in acne and skin discolorations therapy]. Postepy Hig Med Dosw. 2015; 69:374-383.
- 110. Helmsworth JA, Shabetai RW, Albers JE, Wozencraft PJ. The local effect of potassium citrate solution in atrial pouches of dogs. J Thorac Surg. 1958; 36(2):220-226.
- 111. Marshall GW Jr, Wu-Magidi IC, Watanabe LG, Inai N, Balooch M, Kinney JH, Marshall SJ. Effect of citric acid concentration on dentin demineralization, dehydration, and rehydration: atomic force microscopy study. J Biomed Mater Res. 1998; 42(4):500-507.
- 112. Tahmassebi JF, Kandiah P, Sukeri S. The effects of fruit smoothies on enamel erosion. Eur Arch Paediatr Dent. 2014; 15(3):175-181.
- 113. Li H, Liu MC, Deng M, Moazzez R, Bartlett DW. An experiment on the attrition of acid demineralized dentine in vitro. Aust Dent J. 2011; 56(1):63-67.
- 114. O'Toole EA, Goel M, Woodley DT. Hydrogen peroxide inhibits human keratinocyte migration. Dermatol Surg. 1996; 22(6):525-529.
- 115. Robella M, De Simone M, Berchialla P, Argenziano M, Borsano A, Ansari S, Abollino O, Ficiarà E, Cinquegrana A, Cavalli R, Vaira M. A Phase I Dose Escalation Study of Oxaliplatin, Cisplatin and Doxorubicin Applied as PIPAC in Patients with Peritoneal Carcinomatosis. Cancers (Basel). 2021; 13(5):1060.
- 116. Zhang X, Wu Q, Wei M, Deng X, Gu C, Wang Z. Oxaliplatin versus mitomycin C in HIPEC for peritoneal metastasis from colorectal cancer: a systematic review and metaanalysis of comparative studies. Int J Colorectal Dis. 2020; 35(10):1831-1839.
- 117. Siebert M, Alyami M, Mercier F, Gallice C, Villeneuve L, Laplace N, Passot G, Bakrin N, Glehen O, Kepenekian V. Pressurized intraperitoneal aerosol chemotherapy (PIPAC) in association with systemic chemotherapy and bevacizumab, evaluation of safety and feasibility. A single center comparative study. Eur J Surg Oncol. 2021; 47(1):139-142.

- Damodaran S. Protein Stabilization of Emulsions and Foams. J Food Science. 2006; 70(3): 54-66.
- 119. Neary PM, Hallihan P, Wang JH, Pfirrmann RW, Bouchier-Hayes DJ, Redmond HP. The evolving role of taurolidine in cancer therapy. Ann Surg Oncol. 2010; 17(4):1135-1143.
- 120. Swift L, Zhang C, Kovalchuk O, Boklan J, Trippett T, Narendran A. Dual functionality of the antimicrobial agent taurolidine which demonstrates effective anti-tumor properties in pediatric neuroblastoma. Invest New Drugs. 2020; 38(3):690-699.
- 121. Schneider A, Sack U, Rothe K, Bennek J. Peritoneal taurolidine lavage in children with localised peritonitis due to appendicitis. Pediatr Surg Int. 2005; 21(6):445-448.
- 122. Sosa Barrios RH, Álvarez Nadal M, Burguera Vion V, Campillo Trapero C, López Melero E, Fernández Lucas M, Rivera Gorrín ME. Relapsing peritonitis and taurolidine peritoneal catheter lock: One center experience. J Vasc Access. 2021; 22(2): 261-265.
- 123. Rosenblatt J, Reitzel RA, Vargas-Cruz N, Chaftari AM, Hachem R, Raad II. Comparative Efficacies of Antimicrobial Catheter Lock Solutions for Fungal Biofilm Eradication in an in Vitro Model of Catheter-Related Fungemia. J Fungi (Basel). 2017; 3(1):7.
- 124. Handrup MM, Fuursted K, Funch P, Møller JK, Schrøder H. Biofilm formation in longterm central venous catheters in children with cancer: a randomized controlled openlabelled trial of taurolidine versus heparin. APMIS. 2012; (10): 794-801.
- 125. Olthof ED, Versleijen MW, Huisman-de Waal G, Feuth T, Kievit W, Wanten GJ. Taurolidine lock is superior to heparin lock in the prevention of catheter related bloodstream infections and occlusions. PLoS One. 2014; 9(11): e111216.
- 126. Braumann C, Ordemann J, Kilian M, Wenger FA, Jacobi CA. Local and systemic chemotherapy with taurolidine and taurolidine/heparin in colon cancer-bearing rats undergoing laparotomy. Clin Exp Metastasis. 2003;20(5):387-394.
- 127. Marley K, Helfand SC, Simpson J, Mata JE, Tracewell WG, Brownlee L, Bracha S, Séguin B. Pharmacokinetic study and evaluation of the safety of taurolidine for dogs with osteosarcoma. J Exp Clin Cancer Res. 2013; 32(1):74.

- 128. Garber JC, Barbee RW, Bielitzko JT et al. Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals: Eighth Edition [Internet]. Washington, D.C.: National Academies Press; 2011 [cited october 2022]. Available from: http://www.nap.edu/catalog/12910
- Toussaint L, Sautkin Y, Illing B, Weinreich FJ, Nadiradze G, Königsrainer A, Wichmann D. Comparison between microcatheter and nebulizer for generating Pressurized IntraPeritoneal Aerosol Chemotherapy (PIPAC). Surg Endosc. 2021; 35(4):1636-1643.
- 130. Buggisch JR, Göhler D, Sobilo J, Lerondel S, Rezniczek GA, Stintz M, Rudolph A, Tabchouri N, Roger S, Ouaissi M, Giger-Pabst U. Development and technical validation of an ultrasound nebulizer to deliver intraperitoneal pressurized aerosols in a rat colon cancer peritoneal metastases model. BMC Cancer. 2022; 22(1):570.
- 131. Van de Sande L, Willaert W, Cosyns S, De Clercq K, Shariati M, Remaut K, Ceelen W. Establishment of a rat ovarian peritoneal metastasis model to study pressurized intraperitoneal aerosol chemotherapy (PIPAC). BMC Cancer. 2019; 19(1):424.
- 132. Mikolajczyk A, Khosrawipour V, Schubert J, Grzesiak J, Chaudhry H, Pigazzi A, Khosrawipour T. Effect of Liposomal Doxorubicin in Pressurized Intra-Peritoneal Aerosol Chemotherapy (PIPAC). J Cancer. 2018; 9(23):4301-4305.
- 133. Khosrawipour V, Bellendorf A, Khosrawipour C, Hedayat-Pour Y, Diaz-Carballo D, Förster E, Mücke R, Kabakci B, Adamietz IA, Fakhrian K. Irradiation Does Not Increase the Penetration Depth of Doxorubicin in Normal Tissue After Pressurized Intra-peritoneal Aerosol Chemotherapy (PIPAC) in an Ex Vivo Model. In Vivo. 2016 09-10;30(5):593-597.
- 134. Khosrawipour V, Khosrawipour T, Hedayat-Pour Y, Diaz-Carballo D, Bellendorf A, Böse-Ribeiro H, Mücke R, Mohanaraja N, Adamietz IA, Fakhrian K. Effect of Whole-abdominal Irradiation on Penetration Depth of Doxorubicin in Normal Tissue After Pressurized Intraperitoneal Aerosol Chemotherapy (PIPAC) in a Post-mortem Swine Model. Anticancer Res. 2017; 37(4):1677-1680.
- 135. Lau H, Khosrawipour T, Mikolajczyk A, Frelkiewicz P, Nicpon J, Arafkas M, Pigazzi A, Knoefel WT, Khosrawipour V. Intraperitoneal chemotherapy of the peritoneal surface using high-intensity ultrasound (HIUS): investigation of technical feasibility, safety and possible limitations. J Cancer. 2020; 11(24):7209-7215.

- 136. Mikolajczyk A, Khosrawipour T, Martino A, Kulas J, Pieczka M, Zacharski M, Nicpon J, Khosrawipour V. Enabling Microparticle Imprinting to Achieve Penetration and Local Endurance in the Peritoneum via High-Intensity Ultrasound (HIUS) for the Treatment of Peritoneal Metastasis. Int J Surg Oncol. 2020; 2020:9679385.
- 137. Urban MV, Rath T, Radtke C. Hydrogen peroxide (H2O2): a review of its use in surgery. Wien Med Wochenschr. 2019; 169(9-10):222-225.
- 138. Peng Z, Li H, Cao Z, Zhang W, Li H, Dai R, Liu L, Mao X, George DM, Huang T. Oxygen embolism after hydrogen peroxide irrigation during hip arthroscopy: a case report. BMC Musculoskelet Disord. 2020 Jan 30;21(1):58.
- 139. Watt BE, Proudfoot AT, Vale JA. Hydrogen peroxide poisoning. Toxicol Rev. 2004; 23(1):51-7.
- 140. Baiomi A, Patel H, Abbas H, Vootla V, Makker J. Chemical colitis caused by hydrogen peroxide vaginal douche: A case report. World J Gastrointest Endosc. 2019; 11(9):486-490.
- 141. Taş A, Aydın YY, Arhan M, Köklü S. Hydrogen peroxide exposure mimicking ulcerative proctitis. Dig Liver Dis. 2011; 43(4):331-332.
- 142. Offenbacher J, Kristol D, Cain D, Kim P, Nguyen V. An Emergency Department Presentation of Severe Colitis After a Home Hydrogen Peroxide Enema. J Emerg Med. 2019; 57(2):173-176.
- 143. Martin JV, Sugawa C. Hydrogen peroxide ingestion with injury to upper gastrointestinal tract. World J Clin Cases. 2017; 5(10):378-380.
- 144. Papafragkou S, Gasparyan A, Batista R, Scott P. Treatment of portal venous gas embolism with hyperbaric oxygen after accidental ingestion of hydrogen peroxide: a case report and review of the literature. J Emerg Med. 2012; 43(1):e21-3. doi: 10.1016/j.jemermed.2009.07.043.

- 145. Youssef EW, Chukwueke VS, Elsamaloty L, Moawad S, Elsamaloty H. Accidental Concentrated Hydrogen Peroxide Ingestion Associated with Portal Venous Gas. J Radiol Case Rep. 2018 Aug 31;12(8):12-16.
- 146. Maconi G, Parente F, Bianchi Porro G. Hydrogen peroxide enhanced ultrasoundfistulography in the assessment of enterocutaneous fistulas complicating Crohn's disease. Gut. 1999; 45(6):874-878.
- 147. VanFleet AX, Humeda YS, Schuetz CR. Role of hydrogen peroxide injection for penetrating abdominal injury in creating CT Tractogram. Am J Emerg Med. 2021; 41:264. e5-264.e7.
- 148. Melin AA, Heckman AM, Hussain S, Thompson JS. Radiographic findings following irrigation of chronic perineal drain with hydrogen peroxide. Int J Surg Case Rep. 2015;6C:263-5.
- 149. Haynes WM. CRC Handbook of Chemistry and Physics. 97th Edition, CRC Press. 2016. doi.org/10.1201/9781315380476
- 150. National Center for Biotechnology Information (2022). PubChem Compound Summary for CID 311, Citric Acid. Retrieved October 18, 2022 from https://pubchem.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/compound/Citric-Acid.
- 151. Fahrner R, Möller A, Press AT, Kortgen A, Kiehntopf M, Rauchfuss F, Settmacher U, Mosig AS. Short-term treatment with taurolidine is associated with liver injury. BMC Pharmacol Toxicol. 2017; 18(1):61.
- 152. Marley K, Helfand SC, Simpson J, Mata JE, Tracewell WG, Brownlee L, Bracha S, Séguin B. Pharmacokinetic study and evaluation of the safety of taurolidine for dogs with osteosarcoma. J Exp Clin Cancer Res. 2013; 32(1):74.
- 153. Frieling H, Lauer KS, Gründling M, Usichenko T, Meissner K, Kanellopoulou T, Lehmann C, Wendt M, Pavlovic D. Peritoneal instillation of taurolidine or polihexanide modulates intestinal microcirculation in experimental endotoxemia. Int J Colorectal Dis. 2007; 22(7):807-817.

- 154. Gallieni M, Chiarelli G, Olivi L, Cozzolino M, Cusi D. Unsuccessful application of taurolidine in the treatment of fungal peritonitis in peritoneal dialysis. Clin Nephrol. 2011; 75(1):70-73.
  - 155. Conlan AA, Abramor E, Delikaris P, Hurwitz SS. Taurolidine instillation as therapy for empyema thoracis. A prospective study of 50 patients. S Afr Med J. 1983; 64(17):653-655.
- 156. Jakob SM, Knuesel R, Tenhunen JJ, Pradl R, Takala J. Increasing abdominal pressure with and without PEEP: effects on intra-peritoneal, intra-organ and intra-vascular pressures. BMC Gastroenterol. 2010; 10:70.
- 157. Sugerman H, Windsor A, Bessos M, Wolfe L. Intra-abdominal pressure, sagittal abdominal diameter and obesity comorbidity. J Intern Med. 1997; 241(1):71-79.
- 158. Petrenko AP, Castelo-Branco C, Marshalov DV, Kuligin AV, Mysovskaya YS, Shifman EM, Abdulaev AMR. Physiology of intra-abdominal volume during pregnancy. J Obstet Gynaecol. 2021; 41(7):1016-1022.
- 159. Alijani A, Hanna GB, Band M, Struthers AD, Cuschieri A. Cardiovascular autonomic function in patients with hemodynamic instability at induction of capnoperitoneum: a case-control study. Surg Endosc. 2004; 18(6):915-918.
- 160. Beazley SG, Cosford K, Duke-Novakovski T. Cardiopulmonary effects of using carbon dioxide for laparoscopic surgery in cats. Can Vet J. 2011; 52(9):973-978.
- 161. Janik J, Sutiak L, Pullmann R, Lojdlova M, Mistuna D, Mikolajcik A. The significance of clinical markers in the prediction of hemodynamic and cardiac complications of capnoperitoneum in patients at risk. Bratisl Lek Listy. 2005; 106(4-5):155-162.
- 162. Schluermann CN, Hoeppner J, Benk C, Schmidt R, Loop T, Kalbhenn J. Intraabdominal pressure, Cardiac Index and vascular resistance during hyperthermic intraperitoneal chemotherapy: a prospective observational study. Minerva Anestesiol. 2016; 82(2):160-169.

- 163. Bloomfield G, Saggi B, Blocher C, Sugerman H. Physiologic effects of externally applied continuous negative abdominal pressure for intra-abdominal hypertension. J Trauma. 1999; 46(6):1009-1014.
- 164. Blobner M, Felber AR, Hösl P, Gögler S, Schneck HJ, Jelen-Esselborn S. Auswirkungen des Kapnoperitoneums auf den postoperativen Kohlendioxidhaushalt [Effect of capnoperitoneum on postoperative carbon dioxide homeostasis]. Anaesthesist. 1994; 43(11):718-722.
- 165. Martin HE, Wertman M, Westover L, Simonsen DG, Mehl JW. Clinical potassium problems. Calif Med. 1950; 72(3):133-141.
- 166. Aronson PS, Giebisch G. Effects of pH on potassium: new explanations for old observations. J Am Soc Nephrol. 2011; 22(11):1981-1989.
- 167. Perez GO, Oster JR, Vaamonde CA. Serum potassium concentration in acidemic states. Nephron. 1981; 27(4-5):233-243.
- 168. Monchi M. Citrate pathophysiology and metabolism. Transfus Apher Sci. 2017; 56(1):28-30.
- 169. Kozik-Jaromin J, Nier V, Heemann U, Kreymann B, Böhler J. Citrate pharmacokinetics and calcium levels during high-flux dialysis with regional citrate anticoagulation. Nephrol Dial Transplant. 2009; 24(7):2244-2251.
- 170. Pepe J, Colangelo L, Biamonte F, Sonato C, Danese VC, Cecchetti V, Occhiuto M, Piazzolla V, De Martino V, Ferrone F, Minisola S, Cipriani C. Diagnosis and management of hypocalcemia. Endocrine. 2020; 69(3):485-495.
- 171. Calpena Martínez S, Arapiles Muñoz A. The value of the classic signs: Hypocalcemia. Med Clin (Barc). 2021; 157(11):554.
- 172. Pucci C, Poma S, Quarti Trevano G, Ferro C, Pizzocaro M, Ferri O. Le peritoniti da bario: studio sperimentale con solfato di bario e con bario radioattivo [Barium peritonitis:

experimental study using barium sulfate and radioactive barium]. Radiol Med. 1983; 69(1-2):7-10.

- 173. Williams SM, Harned RK. Recognition and prevention of barium enema complications. Curr Probl Diagn Radiol. 1991; 20(4):123-151.
- 174. Potić D, Ristić M, Lalević S, Jovanović I, Pavlović I. Bariumski peritonitis kod perforacija kolona i rektuma [Barium peritonitis caused by perforation of the colon and rectum]. Srp Arh Celok Lek. 1989; 117(8): 513-518.
- 175. Loew BJ, Siegel CA. Foam preparations for the treatment of ulcerative colitis. Curr Drug Deliv. 2012; 9(4):338-344.
- 176. Keshaviah P, Emerson PF, Vonesh EF, Brandes JC. Relationship between body size, fill volume, and mass transfer area coefficient in peritoneal dialysis. J Am Soc Nephrol. 1994; 4(10):1820-1826.
- 177. Flessner MF. Intraperitoneal drug therapy: physical and and biological principles. Cancer Treat Res. 2007; 134:131-152.

## Danksagung

Als erstes möchte ich mich bei Herrn Professor Dr. med. W. T. Knoefel sowie bei Herrn Professor Dr. Zdzislaw Kielbowicz bedanken für die Bereitstellung der Ressourcen und Arbeitsräume für die Durchführung der Experimente. Ich danke Frau PD. Dr. med. Khosrawipour für ihre Betreuung und Anleitung bei den in-vitro Untersuchungen, der histologischen Aufarbeitung, und den Vorbereitungen für den technischen Aufbau. Weiterhin gilt mein Dank Herrn Prof. Dr. med. S. Thelen für die Co-Betreuung dieser Arbeit. Zum Schluss möchte ich mich noch herzlich bei den weiteren Betreuern Prof. Jakub Nicpon und Dr. Dr. Veria Khosrawipour für ihre Beratung bedanken.